
NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2
Form N-CSR
May 06, 2010

                                  UNITED STATES
                       SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
                             Washington, D.C. 20549

                                   FORM N-CSR

   CERTIFIED SHAREHOLDER REPORT OF REGISTERED MANAGEMENT INVESTMENT COMPANIES

                  Investment Company Act file number 811-10197
                                                     ---------------------

              Nuveen California Dividend Advantage Municipal Fund 2
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
               (Exact name of registrant as specified in charter)

                               Nuveen Investments
                             333 West Wacker Drive
                               Chicago, IL 60606
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
               (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip code)

                                Kevin J. McCarthy
                               Nuveen Investments
                             333 West Wacker Drive
                               Chicago, IL 60606
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                     (Name and address of agent for service)

      Registrant's telephone number, including area code:  (312) 917-7700
                                                           -------------------

                  Date of fiscal year end: February 28
                                           ------------------

                  Date of reporting period: February 28, 2010
                                            ------------------

Form N-CSR is to be used by management investment companies to file reports with
the Commission not later than 10 days after the transmission to stockholders of
any report that is required to be transmitted to stockholders under Rule 30e-1
under the Investment Company Act of 1940 (17 CFR 270.30e-1). The Commission may
use the information provided on Form N-CSR in its regulatory, disclosure review,
inspection, and policymaking roles.

A registrant is required to disclose the information specified by Form N-CSR,
and the Commission will make this information public. A registrant is not
required to respond to the collection of information contained in Form N-CSR
unless the Form displays a currently valid Office of Management and Budget
("OMB") control number. Please direct comments concerning the accuracy of the
information collection burden estimate and any suggestions for reducing the
burden to Secretary, Securities and Exchange Commission, 450 Fifth Street, NW,
Washington, DC 20549-0609. The OMB has reviewed this collection of information
under the clearance requirements of 44 U.S.C. ss. 3507.

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

1



ITEM 1. REPORTS TO STOCKHOLDERS.
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                                                                          NUVEEN
                                                                     INVESTMENTS

Closed-End Funds
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Nuveen Investments
Municipal Closed-End Funds

IT'S NOT WHAT YOU EARN, IT'S WHAT YOU KEEP.(R)

Annual Report
February 28, 2010
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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NUVEEN INSURED CALIFORNIA   NUVEEN INSURED CALIFORNIA   NUVEEN CALIFORNIA           NUVEEN CALIFORNIA
PREMIUM INCOME MUNICIPAL    PREMIUM INCOME MUNICIPAL    PREMIUM INCOME              DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE
FUND, INC.                  FUND 2, INC.                MUNICIPAL FUND              MUNICIPAL FUND
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NUVEEN CALIFORNIA           NUVEEN CALIFORNIA           NUVEEN INSURED CALIFORNIA   NUVEEN INSURED CALIFORNIA
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MUNICIPAL FUND 2            MUNICIPAL FUND 3            MUNICIPAL FUND              MUNICIPAL FUND
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                                                                        FEBRUARY

LIFE IS COMPLEX.

Nuveen makes things e-simple.

It only takes a minute to sign up for e-Reports. Once enrolled, you'll receive
an e-mail as soon as your Nuveen Fund information is ready. No more waiting for
delivery by regular mail. Just click on the link within the e-mail to see the
report and save it on your computer if you wish.

Free e-Reports right to your e-mail!

WWW.INVESTORDELIVERY.COM

If you receive your Nuveen Fund dividends and statements from your financial
advisor or brokerage account.

OR

WWW.NUVEEN.COM/ACCOUNTACCESS
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If you receive your Nuveen Fund dividends and statements directly from Nuveen.

                                                                          [LOGO]
                                                                          NUVEEN
                                                                     INVESTMENTS

Chairman's
Letter to Shareholders

[PHOTO OF ROBERT P. BREMNER]

DEAR SHAREHOLDER,

The economic environment in which your Fund operates reflects continuing but
uneven economic recovery. The U.S. and other major industrial countries are
experiencing steady but comparatively low levels of economic growth, while
emerging market countries are seeing a resumption of relatively strong economic
expansion. The largest source of economic uncertainty is the potential impact of
steps being considered by many governments to counteract the extraordinary
governmental spending and credit expansion carried out to deal with the
financial and economic crisis of 2008. Consequently, the implications for future
tax rates, government spending, interest rates and the pace of economic recovery
in the U.S. and other leading economies are extremely difficult to predict at
the present time. The long term health of the global economy depends on
restoring some measure of fiscal discipline around the world, but since all of
the corrective steps require economic pain, it is not surprising that
governments are reluctant to undertake them.

In the near term, governments remain committed to furthering economic recovery
and realizing a meaningful reduction in their national unemployment rates. Such
an environment should produce continued economic growth and, consequently,
attractive investment opportunities. Over the longer term, the larger
uncertainty mentioned earlier carries the risk of unexpected potholes in the
road to sustained recovery. For this reason, Nuveen's investment management
teams are working hard to balance return and risk by building well-diversified
portfolios, among other strategies. I encourage you to read the following
commentary on the management of your Fund. As always, I also encourage you to
contact your financial consultant if you have any questions about your Nuveen
Fund investment.

Over the last twelve months, the Nuveen leveraged municipal closed-end funds
continued to make progress in refinancing their auction rate preferred shares
(ARPS). By the fall of 2009, all of the Nuveen taxable closed-end Funds had
completed redemption of their ARPS at par value. As of March 31, 2010,
approximately 40% of the municipal ARPS issued by the Nuveen Funds also had been
redeemed. Please consult the Nuveen web site for the most recent information on
this issue and all recent developments on your Nuveen Funds at: www.nuveen.com.

On behalf of the other members of your Fund's Board, we look forward to
continuing to earn your trust in the months and years ahead.

Sincerely,
/s/ Robert P. Bremner

Robert P. Bremner
Chairman of the Board
April 19, 2010

                                                            Nuveen Investments 1
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Portfolio Manager's Comments

Nuveen Insured California Premium Income Municipal Fund, Inc. (NPC)
Nuveen Insured California Premium Income Municipal Fund 2, Inc. (NCL)
Nuveen California Premium Income Municipal Fund (NCU)
Nuveen California Dividend Advantage Municipal Fund (NAC)
Nuveen California Dividend Advantage Municipal Fund 2 (NVX)
Nuveen California Dividend Advantage Municipal Fund 3 (NZH)
Nuveen Insured California Dividend Advantage Municipal Fund (NKL)
Nuveen Insured California Tax-Free Advantage Municipal Fund (NKX)

PORTFOLIO MANAGER SCOTT ROMANS REVIEWS ECONOMIC AND MUNICIPAL MARKET CONDITIONS
AT BOTH THE NATIONAL AND STATE LEVELS, KEY INVESTMENT STRATEGIES, AND THE
TWELVE-MONTH PERFORMANCE OF THE NUVEEN CALIFORNIA MUNICIPAL FUNDS. SCOTT, WHO
JOINED NUVEEN IN 2000, HAS MANAGED NCU, NAC, NVX, NZH, NKL AND NKX SINCE 2003.
HE ASSUMED PORTFOLIO MANAGEMENT RESPONSIBILITY FOR NPC AND NCL IN 2005.

WHAT FACTORS AFFECTED THE U.S. ECONOMIC AND MUNICIPAL MARKET ENVIRONMENTS DURING
THE TWELVE-MONTH REPORTING PERIOD ENDED FEBRUARY 28, 2010?

During this reporting period, municipal bond prices generally rose as strong
cash flows into municipal bond funds combined with tighter supply of new
tax-exempt issuance to provide favorable supply and demand conditions. As the
period began, there continued to be considerable downward pressure on the
economy, and both the Federal Reserve (Fed) and the federal government continued
their efforts to improve overall economic conditions. The Fed kept the benchmark
fed funds rate in a target range of zero to 0.25% after cutting it to its record
low level in December 2008. In February 2009, the federal government passed a
$787 billion economic stimulus package. At its meeting in March 2010 (after the
close of this reporting period), the Fed pledged to keep the fed funds rate
"exceptionally low" for an "extended period."

In recent months, these and other measures taken by the Fed and the government
to ease the economic recession have produced some incipient signs of
improvement. In the fourth quarter of 2009, the U.S. gross domestic product
(GDP), grew at an annualized rate of 5.6%, the fastest pace in six years. This
was the second quarter in a row that the economy posted positive growth,
following four quarters of contraction. Housing prices also provided a bright
spot between May 2009 and January 2010 by recording nine consecutive months of
positive returns (on a seasonally adjusted basis) after three years of decline.
At the same time, inflation remained relatively tame, as the Consumer Price
Index (CPI) rose 2.1%. The core CPI (which excludes food and energy) rose 1.3%
over the year, within the Fed's unofficial objective of 2.0% or lower for this
measure. Since the recession began in December 2007, the U.S. economy has lost a
total of 8.4

CERTAIN STATEMENTS IN THIS REPORT ARE FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS. DISCUSSIONS OF
SPECIFIC INVESTMENTS ARE FOR ILLUSTRATION ONLY AND ARE NOT INTENDED AS
RECOMMENDATIONS OF INDIVIDUAL INVESTMENTS. THE FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND
OTHER VIEWS EXPRESSED HEREIN ARE THOSE OF THE PORTFOLIO MANAGER AS OF THE DATE
OF THIS REPORT. ACTUAL FUTURE RESULTS OR OCCURRENCES MAY DIFFER SIGNIFICANTLY
FROM THOSE ANTICIPATED IN ANY FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND THE VIEWS EXPRESSED
HEREIN ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE AT ANY TIME, DUE TO NUMEROUS MARKET AND OTHER
FACTORS. THE FUNDS DISCLAIM ANY OBLIGATION TO UPDATE PUBLICLY OR REVISE ANY
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS OR VIEWS EXPRESSED HEREIN.

2 Nuveen Investments
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million jobs, the biggest decline since the Great Depression. While labor
markets remained weak, recent months saw a slight improvement. As of February
2010, the national unemployment rate was 9.7%, up from 8.2% in February 2009 but
down from the 26-year high of 10.1% in October 2009.

Municipal market conditions began to show general signs of improvement
throughout most of the period. This trend was bolstered by the reduced supply of
tax-exempt municipal debt in the marketplace, due in part to the introduction of
the Build America Bond program in April 2009. Build America Bonds are a new
class of taxable municipal debt created as part of the February 2009 economic
stimulus package. These bonds currently offer municipal issuers a federal
subsidy equal to 35% of the security's interest payments and therefore provide
issuers with an attractive alternative to traditional tax-exempt debt. Between
April 2009 and the end of this reporting period, taxable Build America Bonds
issuance totaled $78.2 billion, accounting for 20% of new bonds issued in the
municipal market during that time. Over the twelve months ended February 28,
2010, municipal bond issuance nationwide--both tax-exempt and taxable--totaled
$423.1 billion, an increase of 7.3% compared with the twelve-month period ended
February 28, 2009. Demand for tax-exempt bonds remained strong during this
period and, combined with lower tax-exempt supply, provided support for
municipal bond prices.

HOW WERE THE ECONOMIC AND MARKET ENVIRONMENTS IN CALIFORNIA DURING THIS PERIOD?

California continued to struggle to emerge from a deep recession, which was
driven in part by the severe correction in the state's housing market. As of
February 2010, California's unemployment rate had risen to 12.5%, up from 10.2%
in February 2009. On the positive side, California's economy remained relatively
diverse, and exports, which increased in recent months, continue to grow based
on improving global demand, especially for the state's technology products.
According to the Standard & Poor's (S&P)/Case-Shiller home price index of 20
major metropolitan areas, home prices in San Francisco, San Diego and Los
Angeles rose 9.0%, 5.9%, and 3.9%, respectively, during the twelve months ended
January 2010, compared with an average decline of 0.7% nationally. The increases
in home value in these three cities contrasted sharply with their declines for
the twelve months ended January 2009, which ranged from 25% to 32%.

During the summer of 2009, the state closed a gap in the fiscal 2009-2010 budget
using an assortment of one-time measures, which led to the reappearance of the
same kinds of deficit problems in the fiscal 2010-2011 budget. For the 2010-2011
budget, California faces a total shortfall of almost $20 billion. Plans called
for closing that gap by cutting spending on health and human services, welfare,
transportation, and environmental programs as well as by generating additional
revenue through the rollback of recent corporate tax breaks and expansion of oil
drilling off the Santa Barbara coast. In addition, the state proposed asking the
federal government for increased funds to help cover costs for Medicaid,
imprisoning illegal immigrants and implementing federal education mandates.
After billions of dollars in cuts to school funding in California in recent
years, spending for public schools and colleges, which accounted for $36 billion
of expenditures in the 2010-2011 budget, would be protected under the current
plan.

                                                            Nuveen Investments 3

As of February 2010, Moody's, S&P and Fitch rated California general obligation
(GOs) bonds at Baa1, A-, and BBB, respectively. These ratings reflected Moody's
downgrades to A2 from A1 in March 2009 and to Baa1 from A2 in July 2009. In
January 2010, S&P lowered California's GO rating to A- from A. Fitch, which had
rated California GOs at A+ in February 2009, downgraded its rating three times
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during this period--in March, June and July 2009. All three rating agencies
cited the state's severe fiscal imbalance and continued budgetary stress as
reasons for the downgrades. For the twelve months ended February 28, 2010,
municipal issuance in California totaled $74.0 billion, an increase of 42% from
the previous twelve months. California remained the largest state issuer in the
nation, representing approximately 17.5% of total issuance nationwide for the
twelve months ended February 2010.

WHAT KEY STRATEGIES WERE USED TO MANAGE THE CALIFORNIA FUNDS DURING THIS
REPORTING PERIOD?

As previously mentioned, the availability of new tax-exempt bonds declined
during this period, due in part to the introduction of taxable Build America
Bonds in April 2009. Although total municipal issuance--including tax-exempt as
well as taxable issuance--was up substantially in California for the twelve
months ended February 28, 2010, Build America Bonds accounted for more than 83%
of the increase. With $18.3 billion in Build America Bonds issued in the state
during this period, California ranked as the largest user of these bonds among
the 50 states. Since interest payments from Build America Bonds represent
taxable income, we do not view these bonds as good investment opportunities for
the tax-exempt California Funds.

For the insured California Funds, this situation was compounded by the severe
decline in the issuance of AAA rated insured bonds. Over the past twelve months,
new insured securities accounted for approximately 8% of national issuance,
compared with about 18% during the same period a year earlier and historical
levels of approximately 50%.

Given the constrained supply, we continued to find attractive value
opportunities, taking a bottom-up approach to discovering undervalued sectors
and individual credits with the potential to perform well over the long term.
During this period, the California Funds purchased health care, health care
district and public utilities bonds. Tax-exempt supply was usually more
plentiful in the health care sector because hospitals generally do not qualify
for the Build America Bond program and so must continue to issue bonds in the
tax-exempt municipal market. In addition, health care entities in California
were active issuers during this period, as they sought to replace variable rate
issuance with fixed rates. Although we had previously de-emphasized bonds issued
by the State of California due to their exposure to the state's economic
problems, we believed that California GOs and public works bonds (backed by
appropriation debt of the state) offered good value as credit spreads on these
bonds widened. Many of the Funds took new positions in these state credits for
the first time in a long while, especially during the last part of 2009. Some of
the Funds also purchased local GOs for school districts, waste water bonds
and--in the insured Funds--insured utilities credits. We also found attractive
new issuances offering favorable structures and large coupons in the "dirt deal"
(i.e., land-secured bonds that finance public infrastructure costs for new
developments)

4 Nuveen Investments

segment of the market, and we increased our exposure to certain issuers of these
bonds that we already held in our portfolios.

Cash for new purchases during this period was generated largely by maturing or
called bonds. In addition, the Funds took advantage of selected opportunities to
sell a few pre-refunded and other bonds with very short maturities. In general,
we tried to manage our purchase opportunities around anticipated cash flows.

As of February 28, 2010, all eight of these Funds continued to use inverse
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floating rate securities.(1) We employ inverse floaters as a form of leverage
for a variety of reasons, including duration(2) management, income enhancement
and total return enhancement.

HOW DID THE FUNDS PERFORM?

Individual results for these Nuveen California Funds, as well as relevant index
and peer group information, are presented in the accompanying table.

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURNS ON COMMON SHARE NET ASSET VALUE
FOR PERIODS ENDED 2/28/10

                                                                1-YEAR   5-YEAR   10-YEAR
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

UNINSURED FUNDS
NCU                                                             17.06%    3.70%      6.80%
NAC                                                             21.97%    3.79%      7.75%
NVX                                                             19.52%    4.52%        N/A
NZH                                                             22.17%    3.21%        N/A

Standard & Poor's (S&P) California Municipal Bond Index(3)       9.81%    3.95%      5.59%
Standard & Poor's (S&P) National Municipal Bond Index(4)        11.20%    4.32%      5.77%
Lipper California Municipal Debt Funds Average(5)               20.09%    2.84%      6.16%

INSURED FUNDS
NPC                                                             10.66%    3.97%      6.58%
NCL                                                             15.35%    3.75%      6.44%
NKL                                                             15.42%    4.44%        N/A
NKX                                                             15.49%    4.10%        N/A

Standard & Poor's (S&P) California Municipal Bond Index(3)       9.81%    3.95%      5.59%
Standard & Poor's (S&P) Insured National
   Municipal Bond Index(6)                                      10.49%    4.22%      6.00%
Lipper Single-State Insured Municipal Debt Funds Average(7)     16.93%    3.63%      6.49%
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

      Past performance is not predictive of future results. Current performance
      may be higher or lower than the data shown. Returns do not reflect the
      deduction of taxes that shareholders may have to pay on Fund distributions
      or upon the sale of Fund shares.

      For additional information, see the individual Performance Overview for
      your Fund in this report.

 (1)  An inverse floating rate security, also known as an inverse floater, is a
      financial instrument designed to pay long-term tax-exempt interest at a
      rate that varies inversely with a short-term tax-exempt interest rate
      index. For the Nuveen Funds, the index typically used is the Securities
      Industry and Financial Markets (SIFM) Municipal Swap Index (previously
      referred to as the Bond Market Association Index or BMA). Inverse
      floaters, including those inverse floating rate securities in which the
      Funds invested during this reporting period, are further defined within
      the Notes to Financial Statements and Glossary of Terms Used in this
      Report sections of this report.

 (2)  Duration is a measure of a bond's price sensitivity as interest rates
      change, with longer duration bonds displaying more sensitivity to these
      changes than bonds with shorter durations.
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 (3)  The Standard & Poor's (S&P) California Municipal Bond Index is an
      unleveraged, market value-weighted index designed to measure the
      performance of the investment-grade California municipal bond market. This
      index does not reflect any initial or ongoing expenses and is not
      available for direct investment.

 (4)  The Standard & Poor's (S&P) National Municipal Bond Index is an
      unleveraged, market value-weighted index designed to measure the
      performance of the investment-grade U.S. municipal bond market. This index
      does not reflect any initial or ongoing expenses and is not available for
      direct investment.

 (5)  The Lipper California Municipal Debt Funds Average is calculated using the
      returns of all closed-end funds in this category for each period as
      follows: 1-year, 24 funds; 5-year, 24 funds; and 10-year, 12 funds. Lipper
      returns account for the effects of management fees and assume reinvestment
      of dividends, but do not reflect any applicable sales charges. The Lipper
      average is not available for direct investment.

 (6)  The Standard & Poor's (S&P) Insured National Municipal Bond Index is a
      national unlever-aged, market value-weighted index designed to measure the
      performance of the insured U.S. municipal bond market. This index does not
      reflect any initial or ongoing expenses and is not available for direct
      investment.

 (7)  The Lipper Single-State Insured Municipal Debt Funds Average is calculated
      using the returns of all closed-end funds in this category for each period
      as follows: 1-year, 44 funds; 5-year, 44 funds funds; and 10-year, 24
      funds. Lipper returns account for the effects of management fees and
      assume reinvestment of dividends, but do not reflect any applicable sales
      charges. The Lipper average is not available for direct investment.

                                                            Nuveen Investments 5

For the twelve months ended February 28, 2010, the total returns on common share
net asset value (NAV) for all eight of these California Funds exceeded the
return for the Standard & Poor's (S&P) California Municipal Bond Index. NCU,
NAC, NVX and NZH outperformed the S&P National Municipal Bond Index, while NPC,
NCL, NKL and NKX surpassed the return on the S&P Insured National Municipal Bond
Index. NAC and NZH exceeded the average return for the Lipper California
Municipal Debt Funds Average, while NCU and NVX trailed this measure. All four
of the insured Funds underperformed the Lipper Single-State Insured Municipal
Debt Funds Average. Shareholders of the insured Funds should note that the
Lipper Single-State Insured Municipal Debt Funds Average includes bonds from
states in addition to California, which may make direct comparisons between the
Funds and this benchmark less meaningful.

Key management factors that influenced the Funds' returns during this period
included yield curve and duration positioning, credit exposure and sector
allocation. In addition, the use of leverage was an important factor affecting
each of the Funds' performances over this period. The impact of leverage is
discussed in more detail on page seven.

During this period, yields on tax-exempt bonds generally declined and bond
prices rose, especially at the longer end of the municipal yield curve. As a
result, longer-term bonds generally outperformed credits with shorter
maturities. Overall, duration and yield curve positioning proved positive for
the performances of these Funds. The Funds tended to have durations that were
longer than that of the market or--in the case of NKL and NKX--longer than their
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duration targets, which had a positive impact on performance. In NVX, however,
which had a duration slightly shorter than that of the market, duration
positioning was a modest negative.

While duration and yield curve positioning played an important role in
performance during these twelve months, credit exposure had an even greater
impact. The demand for municipal bonds increased during this period, driven by a
variety of factors, including concerns about potential tax increases, the need
to rebalance portfolio allocations and a growing appetite for additional risk.
At the same time, the supply of tax-exempt municipal paper declined. As
investors bid up municipal bond prices, bonds rated BBB or below and non-rated
bonds generally outperformed those rated AAA. In this environment, the Funds'
performances benefited from their allocations of lower quality credits. This was
especially true in NAC and NZH, which had the heaviest weightings of BBB and
non-rated bonds among the four uninsured Funds. In addition, uninsured Dividend
Advantage Funds, NAC, NVX and NZH were able to invest in subinvestment-grade
bonds, which boosted their performances for the twelve months, especially
relative to NCU, which cannot purchase bonds in this credit quality sector. On
the other hand, the higher credit quality holdings of the four insured Funds
hampered their relative performances during this period. NKX had the most
exposure to BBB and non-rated bonds among these four Funds, followed by NKL and
NCL, while NPC had the least. These weightings were reflected in their relative
performances.

Holdings that generally contributed to each Funds' performance during this
period included industrial development revenue and health care bonds. In
particular, NCU, NAC and NZH were overweight in health care, which had a
positive impact on their performances. Revenue bonds as a whole performed well,
with housing, transportation and public utilities among the sectors also
outperforming the general municipal market

6 Nuveen Investments

for this period. In addition, zero coupon bonds and lower-rated tobacco bonds
were among the strongest performers.

Pre-refunded bonds, which are typically backed by U.S. Treasury securities,
performed relatively poorly during this period. The underperformance of these
bonds can be attributed primarily to their shorter effective maturities and
higher credit quality. Many general obligation bonds also failed to keep pace
with the overall municipal market, while education, water and sewer, leasing and
resource recovery trailed the other revenue sectors for the twelve months. NAC,
NVX, NZH and NKX were underweighted in GOs, which lessened the impact of the
underperformance of this sector on these Funds' returns. Our holdings of "dirt
deal" bonds also generally performed poorly during this period.

IMPACT OF THE FUNDS' LEVERAGE STRATEGIES ON PERFORMANCE

One important factor impacting the returns of these Funds relative to the
comparative indexes was the Funds' use of financial leverage. The Funds use
leverage because their managers believe that, over time, leveraging provides
opportunities for additional income and total returns for common shareholders.
However, use of leverage also can expose common shareholders to additional
volatility. For example, as the prices of securities held by a Fund decline, the
negative impact of these valuation changes on common share net asset value and
common shareholder total return is magnified by the use of leverage. Conversely,
leverage may enhance common share returns during periods when bond prices
generally are rising.

Leverage made a significant positive contribution to the performance of these
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Funds over this reporting period.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS REGARDING THE FUNDS' LEVERAGED CAPITAL STRUCTURE

Shortly after their inception, each of the Funds issued auction rate preferred
shares (ARPS) to create financial leverage. As noted in past shareholder
reports, the ARPS issued by many closed-end funds, including these Funds, have
been hampered by a lack of liquidity since February 2008. Since that time, more
ARPS have been submitted for sale in each of their regularly scheduled auctions
than there have been offers to buy. In fact, offers to buy have been almost
completely non-existent since late February 2008. This means that these auctions
have "failed to clear," and that many, or all, of the ARPS shareholders who
wanted to sell their shares in these auctions were unable to do so. This lack of
liquidity in ARPS did not lower the credit quality of these shares, and ARPS
shareholders unable to sell their shares received distributions at the "maximum
rate" applicable to failed auctions, as calculated in accordance with the
pre-established terms of the ARPS. In the recent market, with short-term rates
at multigenerational lows, those maximum rates also have been low.

One continuing implication for common shareholders from the auction failures is
that each Fund's cost of leverage likely has been incrementally higher at times
than it otherwise might have been had the auctions continued to be successful.
As a result, each Fund's common share earnings likely have been incrementally
lower at times than they otherwise might have been.

                                                            Nuveen Investments 7

As noted in past shareholder reports, the Nuveen funds' Board of
Directors/Trustees authorized several methods to refinance a portion of the
Nuveen funds' outstanding ARPS. Some Funds have invested in tender option bonds
(TOBs), also known as floating rate securities. The amount of TOBs that a Fund
may use varies according to the composition of each Fund's portfolio. Some Funds
have a greater ability to use TOBs than others. As of February 28, 2010, some
Funds have issued Variable Rate Demand Preferred Shares (VRDP), but these
issuances have been limited since it has been difficult to find liquidity
providers on economically viable terms given the constrained credit environment.
Some Funds have issued MuniFund Term Preferred Shares (MTP), a fixed-rate form
of preferred stock with a mandatory redemption period of five years.

While all these efforts have reduced the total amount of outstanding ARPS issued
by the Nuveen funds, the Funds cannot provide any assurance on when the
remaining outstanding ARPS might be redeemed.

As of February 28, 2010, the amount of ARPS redeemed by the Funds are as shown
in the accompanying table.

                                                AUCTION RATE      % OF ORIGINAL
                                            PREFERRED SHARES       AUCTION RATE
FUND                                                REDEEMED   PREFERRED SHARES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPC                                                       --                 --
NCL                                             $ 15,175,000               16.0%
NCU                                             $  8,625,000               20.1%
NAC                                             $ 39,475,000               22.6%
NVX                                             $ 16,225,000               14.8%
NZH                                             $117,500,000               62.8%
NKL                                             $  9,750,000                8.3%
NKX                                             $ 45,000,000              100.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Subsequent to the reporting period, the following Funds noticed for redemption
at par additional ARPS. The total amount of ARPS redeemed and percentage of each
Fund's original ARPS subsequent to the reporting period are as shown in the
accompanying table.

                           AUCTION RATE       AUCTION RATE        % OF ORIGINAL
                       PREFERRED SHARES   PREFERRED SHARES         AUCTION RATE
FUND             NOTICED FOR REDEMPTION           REDEEMED     PREFERRED SHARES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPC                         $45,000,000         45,000,000                100.0%
NCL                         $ 6,500,000         21,675,000                 22.8%
NKL                         $ 4,500,000         14,250,000                 12.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Subsequent to the reporting period, NPC issued $42.7 million of VRDP to redeem
at par the Fund's outstanding ARPS. As noted previously, VRDP is a
newly-developed instrument that essentially replaces all or a portion of the
ARPS used as leverage and potentially could be used to refinance all or a
portion of the ARPS of other Funds. VRDP shares include a liquidity feature that
allows holders of VRDP to have their shares purchased by a liquidity provider in
the event that sell orders have not been matched with purchase orders and
successfully settled in a remarketing. The liquidity feature for NPC's VRDP is
being provided by Deutsche Bank AG, acting through its New York Branch. VRDP
dividends will be set weekly at a rate established by Morgan Stanley & Co.
Incorporated, as remarketing agent. VRDP is offered only to qualified
institutional buyers, defined pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act of
1933.

8 Nuveen Investments

Subsequent to the reporting period, NCU, NAC, NVX and NKL filed with the
Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) registration statements seeking to
register MTP. These registration statements, declared effective by the SEC,
enable the Funds to issue to the public shares of MTP to refinance all or a
portion of their ARPS. The issuance of MTP by these Funds is subject to market
conditions. There is no assurance that these MTP shares will be issued.

As of February 28, 2010, 80 out of the 84 Nuveen closed-end municipal funds that
had issued ARPS have redeemed, at par, all or a portion of these shares. These
redemptions bring the total amount of Nuveen's municipal closed-end funds' ARPS
redemptions to approximately $3.0 billion of the original approximately $11.0
billion outstanding.

For up-to-date information, please visit the Nuveen CEF Auction Rate Preferred
Resource Center at: http://www.nuveen.com/arps.

RECENT DEVELOPMENTS REGARDING BOND INSURANCE COMPANIES

During the period covered by this report, some bond insurers may have
experienced rating reductions by at least one or more rating agencies. By the
end of this reporting period, there were no longer any bond insurers rated AAA
by more than one of the major rating agencies (Moody's Investor Service, S&P and
Fitch) and most insured bonds were being valued according to their fundamentals
as if they were uninsured. On the whole, the holdings of all of these Funds
continued to be well diversified and it is important to note that municipal
bonds historically have had a very low rate of default.

RECENT CHANGES TO INVESTMENT POLICIES OF NUVEEN INSURED FUNDS

On January 22, 2010, the Board of Directors/Trustees of NCL, NKL and NKX
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approved changes to the investment policies of each of these Funds. The Board
took this action in response to the continuing challenges faced by municipal
bond insurers. The changes to the Funds' investment policies are intended to
increase the Funds' investment flexibility in pursuing their investment
objective, while retaining the insured nature of their portfolios. The changes,
which took effect immediately, allow the Funds to invest:

      o     At least 80% of their net assets in municipal bonds insured by
            insurance providers with a claims-paying ability of at least
            investment grade at the time of investment; and

      o     Up to 20% in uninsured municipal bonds that are either escrowed to
            maturity, rated investment grade, or unrated but judged by the
            Fund's investment adviser to be investment grade quality.

                                                            Nuveen Investments 9

Common Share Dividend
and Share Price Information

During the twelve months ended February 28, 2010, each of these Nuveen
California Funds had three increases in their monthly dividends. NCL, NVX, NZH
and NKL also had an additional dividend increase that was declared just prior to
the start of this reporting period and took effect in March 2009.

All of the Funds in this report seek to pay stable dividends at rates that
reflect each Fund's past results and projected future performance. During
certain periods, each Fund may pay dividends at a rate that may be more or less
than the amount of net investment income actually earned by the Fund during the
period. If a Fund has cumulatively earned more than it has paid in dividends, it
holds the excess in reserve as undistributed net investment income (UNII) as
part of the Fund's NAV. Conversely, if a Fund has cumulatively paid dividends in
excess of its earnings, the excess constitutes negative UNII that is likewise
reflected in the Fund's NAV. Each Fund will, over time, pay all of its net
investment income as dividends to shareholders. As of February 28, 2010, all of
the Funds in this report had positive UNII balances for both tax and financial
statement purposes.

COMMON SHARE REPURCHASES AND SHARE PRICE INFORMATION

As of February 28, 2010, and the since inception of the Funds' repurchase
program the following Funds have cumulatively repurchased common shares as shown
in the accompanying table.

                                              COMMON SHARES    % OF OUTSTANDING
FUND                                            REPURCHASED       COMMON SHARES
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPC                                                  17,700                 0.3%
NCL                                                  53,500                 0.4%
NCU                                                  42,100                 0.7%
NAC                                                      --                  --
NVX                                                  50,700                 0.3%
NZH                                                  12,900                 0.1%
NKL                                                  32,700                 0.2%
NKX                                                      --                  --
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

10 Nuveen Investments
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During the twelve-month reporting period, the following Funds repurchased common
shares at a weighted average price and a weighted average discount per common
share as shown in the accompanying table.

                                        WEIGHTED AVERAGE       WEIGHTED AVERAGE
                       COMMON SHARES     PRICE PER SHARE     DISCOUNT PER SHARE
FUND                     REPURCHASED         REPURCHASED            REPURCHASED
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPC                           11,500            $  11.90                  16.06%
NCL                           11,700            $  10.43                  18.03%
NCU                           27,400            $  10.06                  19.22%
NVX                           32,400            $  10.28                  19.87%
NKL                           13,700            $  11.04                  18.04%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

As of February 28, 2010, the Funds' common share prices were trading at (-)
discounts to their common share NAVs as shown in the accompanying table.

                                                 2/28/10   TWELVE-MONTH AVERAGE
FUND                                         (-)DISCOUNT            (-)DISCOUNT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPC                                                -9.77%                -12.14%
NCL                                                -9.08%                 -9.37%
NCU                                               -11.67%                -13.33%
NAC                                                -9.22%                -10.03%
NVX                                                -6.42%                -10.22%
NZH                                                -3.87%                 -6.42%
NKL                                                -7.14%                 -9.59%
NKX                                                -8.27%                 -8.30%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                           Nuveen Investments 11

NPC Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen Insured California
                         | Premium Income
                         | Municipal Fund, Inc.
                         | as of February 28, 2010

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                       $13.30
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Net Asset Value                                             $14.74
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                -9.77%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                              5.86%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(3)                                               9.00%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                           $94,944
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          16.59
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                10.80
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 11/19/92)
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            ON SHARE PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              17.13%               10.66%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               1.76%                3.97%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
10-Year                                              6.14%                6.58%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    31.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/General                                                    24.7%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           22.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Water and Sewer                                                           12.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                      9.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

INSURERS
(as a % of total Insured investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPFG(4)                                                                   30.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AGM                                                                       27.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AMBAC                                                                     18.5%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
FGIC                                                                      15.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AGC                                                                        7.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                      2.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)(1),(2)

                                   [PIE CHART]

Insured                                                                      78%
U.S. Guaranteed*                                                             22%

*     U.S. Guaranteed includes 4% (as a % of total investments) of Insured
      securities.

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                  [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0605
Apr                                                                       0.0605
May                                                                       0.0615
Jun                                                                       0.0615
Jul                                                                       0.0615
Aug                                                                       0.0615
Sep                                                                       0.0630
Oct                                                                       0.0630
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Nov                                                                       0.0630
Dec                                                                       0.0650
Jan                                                                       0.0650
Feb                                                                       0.0650

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                    11.67
                                                                           11.28
                                                                           11.25
                                                                           11.29
                                                                           11.80
                                                                           11.83
                                                                           11.74
                                                                           11.83
                                                                           12.12
                                                                           12.35
                                                                           12.51
                                                                           12.38
                                                                           12.32
                                                                           12.36
                                                                           12.25
                                                                           11.86
                                                                           12.18
                                                                           11.79
                                                                           11.86
                                                                           12.04
                                                                           12.15
                                                                           12.62
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           12.94
                                                                           12.88
                                                                           12.96
                                                                           12.98
                                                                           13.65
                                                                           13.66
                                                                           13.78
                                                                           13.67
                                                                           13.74
                                                                           13.70
                                                                           13.04
                                                                           13.34
                                                                           13.15
                                                                           13.16
                                                                           12.95
                                                                           12.83
                                                                           12.90
                                                                           13.11
                                                                           13.32
                                                                           13.11
                                                                           12.99
                                                                           13.00
                                                                           12.97
                                                                           12.91
                                                                           12.90
                                                                           12.89
                                                                           12.95
                                                                           13.07
                                                                           13.06
                                                                           13.30
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2/28/10                                                                    13.30

(1)   Primarily all of the Fund's net assets are invested in municipal
      securities that guarantee the timely payment of principal and interest.
      See Notes to Financial Statements, Footnote 1 - Insurance, for more
      information.

(2)   The percentages shown in the foregoing chart may reflect the ratings on
      certain bonds whose insurer has experienced downgrades as of the end of
      the reporting period. Please see the Portfolio Manager's Comments for an
      expanded discussion of the affect on the Fund of changes to the ratings of
      certain bonds in the portfolio resulting from changes to the ratings of
      the underlying insurers during the period.

(3)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

(4)   MBIA's public finance subsidiary.

12 Nuveen Investments

NCL Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen Insured California
                         | Premium Income
                         | Municipal Fund 2, Inc.
                         | as of February 28, 2010

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)(1,2)

                                  [PIE CHART]

Insured                                                                      89%
U.S. Guaranteed*                                                              9%
AA (uninsured)                                                                2%

*     U.S. Guaranteed includes 7% (as a % of total investments) of Insured
      securities.

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0580
Apr                                                                       0.0580
May                                                                       0.0650
Jun                                                                       0.0650
Jul                                                                       0.0650
Aug                                                                       0.0650
Sep                                                                       0.0670
Oct                                                                       0.0670
Nov                                                                       0.0670
Dec                                                                       0.0690
Jan                                                                       0.0690
Feb                                                                       0.0690

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]
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3/01/09                                                                    10.69
                                                                           10.36
                                                                           10.53
                                                                           10.72
                                                                           10.81
                                                                           11.02
                                                                           11.22
                                                                           11.15
                                                                           11.67
                                                                           11.95
                                                                           12.03
                                                                           11.89
                                                                           11.98
                                                                           12.08
                                                                           12.22
                                                                           11.95
                                                                           11.66
                                                                           11.30
                                                                           11.29
                                                                           11.43
                                                                           11.68
                                                                           12.00
                                                                           12.27
                                                                           12.34
                                                                           12.32
                                                                           12.53
                                                                           12.60
                                                                           13.18
                                                                           13.04
                                                                           13.80
                                                                           13.73
                                                                           13.57
                                                                           13.34
                                                                           12.60
                                                                           12.95
                                                                           13.08
                                                                           12.81
                                                                           12.72
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.69
                                                                           12.85
                                                                           12.80
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.57
                                                                           12.55
                                                                           12.59
                                                                           12.53
                                                                           12.51
                                                                           12.56
                                                                           12.55
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.61
                                                                           12.72
2/28/10                                                                    12.72

(1)   At least 80% of the Fund's net assets are invested in municipal securities
      that guarantee the timely payment of principal and interest. See Notes to
      Financial Statements, Footnote 1 - Insurance, for more information.

(2)   The percentages shown in the foregoing chart may reflect the ratings on
      certain bonds whose insurer has experienced downgrades as of the end of
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      the reporting period. Please see the Portfolio Manager's Comments for an
      expanded discussion of the affect on the Fund of changes to the ratings of
      certain bonds in the portfolio resulting from changes to the ratings of
      the underlying insurers during the period.

(3)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

(4)   MBIA's public finance subsidiary.

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                       $12.72
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Net Asset Value                                             $13.99
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                -9.08%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                              6.51%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(3)                                              10.00%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                          $177,169
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          17.79
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                12.37
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 3/18/93)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            ON SHARE PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              24.41%               15.35%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               2.45%                3.75%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
10-Year                                              6.13%                6.44%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    40.9%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/General                                                    17.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Water and Sewer                                                           15.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                            8.7%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Utilities                                                                  6.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                     10.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

INSURERS
(as a % of total Insured investments)
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AMBAC                                                                     26.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
FGIC                                                                      24.7%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NPFG(4)                                                                   22.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AGM                                                                       21.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AGC                                                                        4.9%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                      0.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                           Nuveen Investments 13

NCU Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen California
                         | Premium Income
                         | Municipal Fund
                         | as of February 28, 2010

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                      $ 12.11
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share
Net Asset Value                                                         $ 13.71
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                -11.67%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               6.59%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(1)                                               10.12%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                           $78,581
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          17.13
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                11.27
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 6/18/93)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                           ON SHARE PRICE                ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              28.13%                17.06%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               2.51%                 3.70%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
10-Year                                              5.76%                 6.80%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    30.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Health Care                                                               17.9%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Tax Obligation/General                                                    16.9%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           10.7%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Utilities                                                                  5.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Water and Sewer                                                            4.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                     14.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)

                                   [PIE CHART]

AAA/U.S. Guaranteed                                                         22%
AA                                                                          28%
A                                                                           28%
BBB                                                                         19%
N/R                                                                          3%

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0555
Apr                                                                       0.0555
May                                                                       0.0570
Jun                                                                       0.0570
Jul                                                                       0.0570
Aug                                                                       0.0570
Sep                                                                       0.0620
Oct                                                                       0.0620
Nov                                                                       0.0620
Dec                                                                       0.0665
Jan                                                                       0.0665
Feb                                                                       0.0665

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                     9.66
                                                                            9.52
                                                                            9.68
                                                                            9.79
                                                                            9.85
                                                                            9.91
                                                                           10.00
                                                                           10.12
                                                                           10.48
                                                                           10.77
                                                                           10.95
                                                                           10.85
                                                                           10.82
                                                                           10.93
                                                                           10.92
                                                                           10.76
                                                                           10.70
                                                                           10.53
                                                                           10.64
                                                                           10.73
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                                                                           10.80
                                                                           11.07
                                                                           11.49
                                                                           11.53
                                                                           11.58
                                                                           11.84
                                                                           12.03
                                                                           12.18
                                                                           12.59
                                                                           12.78
                                                                           12.79
                                                                           12.84
                                                                           12.74
                                                                           12.23
                                                                           12.25
                                                                           12.06
                                                                           12.23
                                                                           11.79
                                                                           11.65
                                                                           11.76
                                                                           11.99
                                                                           12.06
                                                                           11.84
                                                                           12.02
                                                                           12.13
                                                                           12.08
                                                                           12.04
                                                                           11.93
                                                                           12.00
                                                                           12.07
                                                                           12.02
                                                                           12.00
                                                                           12.11
2/28/10                                                                    12.11

(1)  Taxable-Equivalent  Yield  represents  the  yield  that must be earned on a
     fully  taxable  investment  in order to equal  the  yield of the Fund on an
     after-tax  basis.  It is based on a combined  federal and state  income tax
     rate of 34.9%.  When  comparing  this  Fund to  investments  that  generate
     qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

14 Nuveen Investments

NAC Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen California Dividend Advantage
                         | Municipal Fund
                         | as of February 28, 2010

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)

                                   [PIE CHART]

AAA/U.S. Guaranteed                                                         31%
AA                                                                          17%
A                                                                           27%
BBB                                                                         14%
BB or Lower                                                                  2%
N/R                                                                          9%

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE
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                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0630
Apr                                                                       0.0630
May                                                                       0.0665
Jun                                                                       0.0665
Jul                                                                       0.0665
Aug                                                                       0.0665
Sep                                                                       0.0680
Oct                                                                       0.0680
Nov                                                                       0.0680
Dec                                                                       0.0720
Jan                                                                       0.0720
Feb                                                                       0.0720

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                    10.55
                                                                            9.70
                                                                            9.81
                                                                           10.30
                                                                           10.13
                                                                           10.55
                                                                           10.46
                                                                           10.64
                                                                           10.99
                                                                           11.30
                                                                           11.42
                                                                           11.33
                                                                           11.40
                                                                           11.62
                                                                           11.33
                                                                           10.83
                                                                           10.94
                                                                           10.90
                                                                           10.92
                                                                           11.10
                                                                           11.20
                                                                           11.45
                                                                           11.70
                                                                           11.83
                                                                           11.99
                                                                           12.15
                                                                           12.16
                                                                           12.54
                                                                           12.96
                                                                           13.17
                                                                           13.15
                                                                           13.46
                                                                           13.48
                                                                           12.49
                                                                           12.83
                                                                           12.36
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           12.40
                                                                           12.18
                                                                           12.36
                                                                           12.52
                                                                           12.58
                                                                           12.48
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                                                                           12.46
                                                                           12.40
                                                                           12.52
                                                                           12.36
                                                                           12.47
                                                                           12.51
                                                                           12.67
                                                                           12.50
                                                                           12.44
                                                                           12.60
2/28/10                                                                    12.60

(1)  Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
     fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
     after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
     rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
     qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                       $12.60
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share
Net Asset Value                                                          $13.88
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                 -9.22%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               6.86%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(1)                                               10.54%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                          $325,791
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          18.10
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                10.46
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 5/26/99)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            ON SHARE PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              24.62%                21.97%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               3.24%                 3.79%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
10-Year                                              6.65%                 7.75%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    22.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Health Care                                                               17.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           17.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Transportation                                                            13.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/General                                                     8.1%
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Education and Civic Organizations                                          4.7%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Consumer Staples                                                           4.5%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                     11.9%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                           Nuveen Investments 15

NVX Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen California
                         | Dividend Advantage
                         | Municipal Fund 2
                         | as of February 28, 2010

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                     $  13.56
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share
Net Asset Value                                                        $  14.49
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                 -6.42%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               6.99%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(1)                                               10.74%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable
to Common Shares ($000)                                                $213,687
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity
on Securities (Years)                                                     14.68
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                10.17
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 3/27/01)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                           ON SHARE PRICE                ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              38.29%               19.52%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               5.33%                4.52%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Since Inception                                      5.07%                6.00%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           27.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    12.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Health Care                                                               13.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Transportation                                                             7.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Water and Sewer                                                            7.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/General                                                     7.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Utilities                                                                  6.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Education and Civic Organizations                                          5.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Consumer Staples                                                           5.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                      7.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)

                                   [PIE CHART]

AAA/U.S. Guaranteed                                                         34%
AA                                                                          20%
A                                                                           23%
BBB                                                                         13%
BB or Lower                                                                  2%
N/R                                                                          8%

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0660
Apr                                                                       0.0660
May                                                                       0.0695
Jun                                                                       0.0695
Jul                                                                       0.0695
Aug                                                                       0.0695
Sep                                                                       0.0760
Oct                                                                       0.0760
Nov                                                                       0.0760
Dec                                                                       0.0790
Jan                                                                       0.0790
Feb                                                                       0.0790

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                    10.42
                                                                           10.20
                                                                           10.37
                                                                           10.55
                                                                           10.72
                                                                           11.00
                                                                           10.92
                                                                           10.98
                                                                           11.20
                                                                           11.48
                                                                           12.00
                                                                           11.88
                                                                           11.80
                                                                           12.05
                                                                           11.69
                                                                           11.51
                                                                           11.44
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                                                                           11.33
                                                                           11.42
                                                                           11.50
                                                                           11.81
                                                                           11.90
                                                                           12.26
                                                                           12.33
                                                                           12.40
                                                                           12.59
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           13.17
                                                                           13.41
                                                                           13.50
                                                                           13.73
                                                                           13.82
                                                                           13.66
                                                                           13.12
                                                                           13.36
                                                                           13.15
                                                                           13.23
                                                                           13.10
                                                                           13.06
                                                                           13.09
                                                                           13.26
                                                                           13.31
                                                                           13.10
                                                                           13.29
                                                                           13.47
                                                                           13.42
                                                                           13.40
                                                                           13.39
                                                                           13.46
                                                                           13.54
                                                                           13.60
                                                                           13.42
                                                                           13.56
2/28/10                                                                    13.56

(1)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

16 Nuveen Investments

NZH Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen California
                         | Dividend Advantage
                         | Municipal Fund 3
                         | as of February 28, 2010

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)

                                   [PIE CHART]

AAA/U.S. Guaranteed                                                          29%
AA                                                                           18%
A                                                                            25%
BBB                                                                          19%
BB or Lower                                                                   1%
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N/R                                                                           8%

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0640
Apr                                                                       0.0640
May                                                                       0.0675
Jun                                                                       0.0675
Jul                                                                       0.0675
Aug                                                                       0.0675
Sep                                                                       0.0700
Oct                                                                       0.0700
Nov                                                                       0.0700
Dec                                                                       0.0750
Jan                                                                       0.0750
Feb                                                                       0.0750

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                    10.23
                                                                            9.60
                                                                           10.01
                                                                            9.86
                                                                           10.18
                                                                           10.23
                                                                           10.20
                                                                           10.22
                                                                           10.71
                                                                           10.89
                                                                           11.38
                                                                           11.12
                                                                           11.34
                                                                           11.37
                                                                           11.27
                                                                           10.72
                                                                           10.77
                                                                           10.46
                                                                           10.53
                                                                           10.65
                                                                           10.95
                                                                           11.09
                                                                           11.35
                                                                           11.45
                                                                           11.75
                                                                           12.14
                                                                           12.13
                                                                           12.41
                                                                           12.60
                                                                           12.79
                                                                           12.89
                                                                           13.03
                                                                           12.84
                                                                           12.28
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.13
                                                                           12.23
                                                                           11.94
                                                                           11.87
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                                                                           11.88
                                                                           12.22
                                                                           12.28
                                                                           12.21
                                                                           12.32
                                                                           12.40
                                                                           12.50
                                                                           12.49
                                                                           12.58
                                                                           12.72
                                                                           12.57
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           12.58
                                                                           12.67
2/28/10                                                                    12.67

(1)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                     $  12.67
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Net Asset Value                                           $  13.18
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                 -3.87%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               7.10%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(1)                                               10.91%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                          $317,860
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          16.83
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                11.07
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 9/25/01)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                           ON SHARE  PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              32.93%               22.17%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               4.62%                3.21%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Since Inception                                      4.18%                4.88%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    25.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Health Care                                                               18.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           14.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Tax Obligation/General                                                    13.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Water and Sewer                                                            5.4%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Consumer Staples                                                           5.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Transportation                                                             4.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                     12.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

                                                           Nuveen Investments 17

NKL Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen Insured California
                         | Dividend Advantage
                         | Municipal Fund
                         | as of February 28, 2010

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                     $  13.66
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share
Net Asset Value                                                        $  14.71
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                 -7.14%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               6.59%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(3)                                               10.12%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                          $224,301
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          16.12
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                 8.90
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 3/25/02)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            ON SHARE PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              30.55%               15.42%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               4.56%                4.44%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Since Inception                                      5.01%                6.29%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

PORTFOLIO COMPOSITION
(as a % of total investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/Limited                                                    31.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Tax Obligation/General                                                    18.5%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
U.S. Guaranteed                                                           14.0%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Utilities                                                                  9.9%
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--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Water and Sewer                                                            9.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Health Care                                                                4.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                     12.1%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

INSURERS
(as a % of total Insured investments)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AMBAC                                                                     24.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
AGM                                                                       24.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
NFPG(4)                                                                   23.6%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
FGIC                                                                      20.2%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
SYNCORA                                                                    4.3%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Other                                                                      2.8%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)(1,2)

                                   [PIE CHART]

Insured                                                                      72%
U.S. Guaranteed*                                                             14%
GNMA/FNMA Guaranteed                                                          1%
AAA (Uninsured)                                                               1%
A (Uninsured)                                                                 5%
BBB (Uninsured)                                                               7%

*     U.S. Guaranteed includes 9% (as a % of total investments) of Insured
      securities.

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0635
Apr                                                                       0.0635
May                                                                       0.0695
Jun                                                                       0.0695
Jul                                                                       0.0695
Aug                                                                       0.0695
Sep                                                                       0.0705
Oct                                                                       0.0705
Nov                                                                       0.0705
Dec                                                                       0.0750
Jan                                                                       0.0750
Feb                                                                       0.0750

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

3/01/09                                                                    10.88
                                                                           10.95
                                                                           10.95
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                                                                           11.15
                                                                           11.38
                                                                           11.54
                                                                           11.25
                                                                           11.48
                                                                           11.90
                                                                           11.98
                                                                           12.48
                                                                           12.46
                                                                           12.51
                                                                           12.60
                                                                           12.10
                                                                           11.55
                                                                           11.81
                                                                           11.78
                                                                           11.88
                                                                           11.88
                                                                           12.14
                                                                           12.44
                                                                           12.89
                                                                           12.80
                                                                           13.05
                                                                           13.13
                                                                           13.15
                                                                           13.81
                                                                           13.81
                                                                           14.11
                                                                           13.99
                                                                           14.15
                                                                           14.10
                                                                           13.27
                                                                           13.85
                                                                           13.81
                                                                           13.88
                                                                           13.82
                                                                           13.25
                                                                           13.33
                                                                           13.25
                                                                           13.45
                                                                           13.34
                                                                           13.37
                                                                           13.51
                                                                           13.54
                                                                           13.32
                                                                           13.43
                                                                           13.42
                                                                           13.60
                                                                           13.63
                                                                           13.59
                                                                           13.66
2/28/10                                                                    13.66

(1)   At least 80% of the Fund's net assets are invested in municipal securities
      that guarantee the timely payment of principal and interest. See Notes to
      Financial Statements, Footnote 1 - Insurance, for more information.

(2)   The percentages shown in the foregoing chart may reflect the ratings on
      certain bonds whose insurer has experienced downgrades as of the end of
      the reporting period. Please see the Portfolio Manager's Comments for an
      expanded discussion of the affect on the Fund of changes to the ratings of
      certain bonds in the portfolio resulting from changes to the ratings of
      the underlying insurers during the period.
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(3)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

(4)   MBIA's public finance subsidiary.

18 Nuveen Investments

NKX Performance OVERVIEW | Nuveen Insured California
                         | Tax-Free Advantage
                         | Municipal Fund
                         | as of February 28, 2010

CREDIT QUALITY (AS A % OF TOTAL INVESTMENTS)(1,2,3)

                                   [PIE CHART]

Insured                                                                      70%
U.S. Guaranteed*                                                             14%
AAA (Uninsured)                                                               2%
AA (Uninsured)                                                                1%
A (Uninsured)                                                                 7%
BBB (Uninsured)                                                               6%

*     U.S. Guaranteed includes 10% (as a % of long-term investments) of Insured
      securities.

2009-2010 MONTHLY TAX-FREE DIVIDENDS PER COMMON SHARE

                                   [BAR CHART]

Mar                                                                       0.0590
Apr                                                                       0.0590
May                                                                       0.0630
Jun                                                                       0.0630
Jul                                                                       0.0630
Aug                                                                       0.0630
Sep                                                                       0.0650
Oct                                                                       0.0650
Nov                                                                       0.0650
Dec                                                                       0.0660
Jan                                                                       0.0660
Feb                                                                       0.0660

COMMON SHARE PRICE PERFORMANCE -- WEEKLY CLOSING PRICE

                                  [LINE GRAPH]

 3/01/09                                                                   11.83
                                                                           10.75
                                                                           10.99
                                                                           10.96
                                                                           11.49
                                                                           11.69
                                                                           11.30
                                                                           11.50
                                                                           12.04
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                                                                           12.40
                                                                           12.26
                                                                           11.86
                                                                           12.19
                                                                           12.45
                                                                           11.97
                                                                           11.48
                                                                           11.73
                                                                           11.47
                                                                           11.80
                                                                           11.78
                                                                           11.90
                                                                           12.04
                                                                           12.30
                                                                           12.34
                                                                           12.33
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           13.00
                                                                           13.42
                                                                           13.57
                                                                           13.70
                                                                           13.67
                                                                           13.73
                                                                           13.05
                                                                           13.00
                                                                           12.98
                                                                           12.95
                                                                           12.80
                                                                           12.56
                                                                           12.44
                                                                           12.65
                                                                           12.63
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           12.76
                                                                           12.68
                                                                           12.79
                                                                           12.75
                                                                           12.71
                                                                           12.81
                                                                           12.94
                                                                           12.95
                                                                           12.69
                                                                           12.87
2/28/10                                                                    12.87

(1)   Excluding short-term investments.

(2)   At least 80% of the Fund's net assets are invested in municipal securities
      that guarantee the timely payment of principal and interest. See Notes to
      Financial Statements, Footnote 1 - Insurance, for more information.

(3)   The percentages shown in the foregoing chart may reflect the ratings on
      certain bonds whose insurer has experienced downgrades as of the end of
      the reporting period. Please see the Portfolio Manager's Comments for an
      expanded discussion of the affect on the Fund of changes to the ratings of
      certain bonds in the portfolio resulting from changes to the ratings of
      the underlying insurers during the period.

(4)   Taxable-Equivalent Yield represents the yield that must be earned on a
      fully taxable investment in order to equal the yield of the Fund on an
      after-tax basis. It is based on a combined federal and state income tax
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      rate of 34.9%. When comparing this Fund to investments that generate
      qualified dividend income, the Taxable-Equivalent Yield is lower.

(5)   MBIA's public finance subsidiary.

FUND SNAPSHOT
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share Price                                                     $  12.87
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Common Share
Net Asset Value                                                        $  14.03
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Premium/(Discount) to NAV                                                 -8.27%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Market Yield                                                               6.15%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Taxable-Equivalent Yield(4)                                                9.45%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Net Assets Applicable to Common Shares ($000)                          $ 82,579
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Average Effective Maturity on Securities (Years)                          16.83
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Leverage-Adjusted Duration                                                 9.65
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

AVERAGE ANNUAL TOTAL RETURN
(Inception 11/21/02)
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                            ON SHARE PRICE               ON NAV
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1-Year                                              16.39%               15.49%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
5-Year                                               2.83%                4.10%
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Since Inception                                      3.61%                5.30%
---------------/TD>

� 

Reviews major financing plans.

� 

Recommends dividend policy.

� 

Reviews financial planning policies and 
    investment strategy.

� 
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Reviews and approves the annual financial plan 
    and forecasts.

� 

Reviews certain capital expenditures.

� 

Reviews insurance and business risk management.

� 

Reviews pension funding.

� 

Reviews potential mergers and acquisitions.

� 

Reviews investor relations activities.

Nuclear Review Committee

� Provides non-management oversight and review of Detroit Edison�s Fermi 2 nuclear power plant.
� Reviews security, safety performance, changes in regulation, long-term strategies and policies.
� Reviews plans for fueling and disposition of radioactive waste.
� Reviews financial performance.
� Reviews adequacy of resources.
Organization and Compensation Committee

� Reviews and approves the compensation for the Chief Executive Officer and certain other executives.
� Reviews Chief Executive Officer�s performance.
� Assists in the selection of senior officers.
� Reviews executive compensation programs to determine competitiveness.
� Recommends to the full Board the officers to be elected by the Board.
� Reviews succession planning to assure successors exist for each senior officer.
� Administers the executive incentive plans.
Public Responsibility Committee

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

35



� Monitors the Company�s performance as a responsible corporate citizen, including its performance with respect to people.
� Reviews our policies on social responsibilities.
� Advises the Board on emerging public issues.
� Reviews our environmental performance.
� Monitors our employee policies.

12
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Special Committee on Compensation

� Until its disbandment in April 2004, the Committee administered the Stock Incentive Plan and the annual Incentive Plan in accordance with
Internal Revenue Code requirements. The Committee satisfied the independence rules of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. The
Special Committee on Compensation was disbanded since all members of our Organization and Compensation Committee now meet
independence standards.

Board Risk Management Functions

As a part of its oversight function, the Board monitors how management operates the Company. When granting authority to management,
approving strategies and receiving management reports, the Board must understand and consider, among other things, the risks and
vulnerabilities we face. The Committees facilitate this oversight function. The Audit Committee considers risk issues associated with our overall
financial reporting and disclosure process. To achieve that goal, the Audit Committee meets with the Chief Financial Officer, the General
Auditor, the Director of Risk Management and the independent registered public accounting firm in executive sessions at least quarterly, and
with the General Counsel as determined from time to time by the Audit Committee. The Audit Committee also reviews policies on risk
assessment and accounting risk exposure. The Finance Committee oversees insurance and business risk. The Nuclear Review Committee
reviews risk relating to the operation of our nuclear power facilities. Other Committees, such as the Public Responsibility Committee, deal with
other matters of risk associated with its electric and gas operations, including environmental risk. We also have an internal risk management
committee, chaired by the Chief Executive Officer and comprised of senior officers, that, among other things, directs the development and
maintenance of comprehensive trading policies and procedures, reviews and approves counter-party credit and establishes risk limits, market
risk, and trading volumes.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During fiscal year 2004, the Organization and Compensation Committee consisted of Messrs. Bing, Gilmour and Miller and no member of the
Organization and Compensation Committee served as an officer or employee of the Company or any of its subsidiaries nor had any member of
the Organization and Compensation Committee formerly served as an officer of the Company or any of its subsidiaries. During fiscal year 2004,
none of the executive officers of the Company served on the board of directors or on the compensation committee of any other entity, any of
whose executive officers served either on the Board or on the Organization and Compensation Committee of the Company.

13
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Annual Board Compensation

Employee directors receive no payment for service as directors. The goal of our compensation policies for non-employee directors is to tie their
compensation to your interests as shareholders. Accordingly, approximately 50% of a director�s annual compensation is in the form of
equity-based compensation, including phantom shares of our common stock and stock options. The compensation programs for 2004 and 2005
are described below.

2004 2005

Cash Compensation
Cash retainer $50,000 annually $50,000 annually
Committee chair retainer $5,000 annually per committee $10,000 annually Audit Committee Chair

$5,000 annually all other committee chairs
Committee meeting fee $1,000 per meeting* $1,000 per meeting
Board meeting fee N/A $2,000 per meeting

Equity Compensation
Upon first election to the Board 1,000 shares of restricted common stock 1,000 shares of restricted common stock
Annual stock compensation 1,000 phantom shares of common stock** 1,250 phantom shares of common stock with

three year deferral
Stock options 1,000 non-qualified stock options that vest

after one year

* Directors who were members of both the Organization and Compensation Committee and the disbanded Special Committee on
Compensation did not receive meeting fees for attending both committee meetings.

** Phantom shares of DTE common stock with all imputed dividends reinvested under the DTE Energy Deferred Stock Compensation Plan for
Non-Employee Directors. Payouts from the DTE Energy Deferred Stock Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors occur only after
the date a director terminates his or her service on the Board.

� Directors� Retirement Plan
� Benefits under the Directors� Retirement Plan were frozen as of December 31, 1998, and all non-employee directors were deemed vested
on that date. No further benefits will accrue.

� Plan for Deferring the Payment of Directors� Fees
� We maintain an unfunded deferred compensation plan, which permits non-employee directors to defer receipt of any part of their annual
retainer.
� Non-employee directors have two investment options. Deferred fees may accrue for future payment with interest accrued monthly at the
5-year U.S. Treasury Bond rate as of the last business day of each month. They may also be invested in phantom shares of our common
stock with all imputed dividends reinvested.

� Director Life Insurance
� Beginning in 2005, the Company provides each non-employee director with group-term life insurance in the amount of $20,000 and travel
accident insurance in the amount of $100,000.

14
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� Director Stock Ownership
� We have established stock ownership guidelines for directors to more closely tie their interests to those of shareholders. Under these
guidelines, the Board requires that each director own shares of the Company�s common stock beginning no later than 30 days after election
to the Board. In addition, directors are required to own, within five years after initial election to the Board, shares of our stock having a
value equal to two times their annual cash and phantom stock retainer. Phantom shares held by a director are counted toward fulfillment of
this ownership requirement. As of January 31, 2005, all Directors who had been on the Board for five years had fulfilled this requirement.
Company officers serving on the Board must also comply with our officer stock ownership guidelines. See �Officer Stock Ownership� in the
�Corporate Governance� section of this Proxy Statement.

All directors are reimbursed for out-of-pocket expenses incurred to attend meetings.

Security Ownership of Directors and Officers

The following table sets forth information as of January 3, 2005 with respect to beneficial ownership of common stock, phantom stock,
performance shares, and options exercisable within 60 days for (i) each of our directors and nominees for director, (ii) our Chief Executive
Officer and the four other highest paid executive officers whose salary and bonus for the 2004 fiscal year were in excess of $100,000 (the
�Named Executive Officers�), and (iii) all executive officers and directors as a group. Unless otherwise indicated, each of the named individuals
has sole voting and/or investment power. To our knowledge, no member of our management team or director was a beneficial owner of one
percent or more of the outstanding shares of common stock as of January 3, 2005.

Amount and Nature of Beneficial Ownership as of January 3, 2005

Other Shares
that

Options
Exercisable

Name of Beneficial Owners Common
Stock(1)

Phantom
Stock(2)

May be
Acquired(3) Within 60 Days

Gerard M. Anderson 50,104 3,240 18,500 121,666
Lillian Bauder 2,983 6,886 4,000
David Bing 1,800 8,513 4,000
Robert J. Buckler 42,013 7,504 16,500 125,000
Anthony F. Earley, Jr. 138,005 13,927 79,000 515,665
Stephen E. Ewing 55,602 � 16,500 157,500
Allan D. Gilmour 2,400 6,886 4,000
Alfred R. Glancy III(4) 45,069 4,463 66,464
Frank M. Hennessey 6,291 10,232 4,000
John E. Lobbia 28,370 5,647 4,000
Gail J. McGovern 1,000 1,039 1,000
David E. Meador 20,577 1,887 8,500 65,667
Eugene A. Miller 2,400 13,317 4,000
Charles W. Pryor, Jr. 300 5,647 4,000
Josue Robles, Jr. 1,000 1,039 1,000
Howard F. Sims 1,395 9,672 4,000
Directors & executive officers
as a group (21 persons) 461,008 103,377 160,800 1,269,122

(1) Includes directly held common stock, time-based restricted stock, and shares held pursuant to the 401(k) plan.

(2) Phantom shares are acquired as follows: (a) by non-employee directors (i) as compensation under the DTE Energy Company Deferred
Stock Compensation Plan for Non-Employee Directors and
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(ii) through participation in the DTE Energy Company Plan for Deferring the Payment of Directors� Fees, both described above; and (b) by
executive officers pursuant to the DTE Energy Company Supplemental Savings Plan, DTE Energy Company Executive Deferred
Compensation Plan and DTE Energy Company Executive Supplemental Retirement Plan. Phantom shares are paid out in cash or stock.

(3) Represents performance shares under the Stock Incentive Plan that entitles the executive officers to receive shares or cash equivalents (or
combination thereof) in the future if they meet certain performance measures. The performance share numbers assume that target levels of
performance are achieved. Performance shares are not currently outstanding shares of our common stock and are subject to forfeiture if the
performance measures are not achieved over a designated period of time. Executive officers do not have voting or investment power over
the performance shares until performance measures are achieved. See the discussion in �Executive Compensation � Report of the
Organization and Compensation Committee.�

(4) Includes options to acquire 62,464 shares of DTE common stock. These options were received in the merger with MCN in exchange for
employee stock options to acquire 100,000 shares of MCN common stock.

Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners

The following table sets forth information regarding the only person or group known to the Company to be a beneficial owner of more than 5%
of our outstanding common stock.

Amount and Nature of Percent
Title of Class Name of Beneficial Owner Beneficial Ownership of Class

Common Stock Capital Research and Management Company
333 South Hope Street
Los Angeles CA 90071

11,383,100(1) 6.5%

Common Stock Franklin Resources, Inc.
One Franklin Parkway
San Mateo, CA 94403-1906

15,069,646(2) 8.7%

(1) Based on information contained in Schedule 13G/A filed on February 11, 2005. Capital Research and Management Company (�Capital�), an
investment adviser registered under Section 203 of the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, has sole dispositive power and is deemed to be
the beneficial owner of 11,383,100 shares as a result of acting as investment adviser to various investment companies registered under
Section 8 of the Investment Company Act of 1940. Capital disclaims beneficial ownership of such securities.

(2) Based on information contained in Schedule 13G filed on February 14, 2005. The Schedule 13G filed by Franklin Resources, Inc. and
related entities states that Franklin Resources, Inc. filed as a parent holding company with respect to the holdings of one or more
investment companies or other managed accounts advised by subsidiaries of Franklin Resources, Inc., including Franklin Mutual Advisers,
LLC, and that Templeton Global Advisors Limited, Franklin Advisors, Inc., Templeton Investment Counsel, LLC, Fiduciary
Trust Company International, and Franklin Templeton Investments Corp. respectively hold the voting and investment power with respect
to 8,441,685; 6,335,583; 80,300; 95,478; and 18,180 of the shares shown in the table. The Schedule 13G also states that Charles B.
Johnson and Rupert H. Johnson, Jr. are the principal shareholders of Franklin Resources, Inc.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, requires our directors, officers, and 10% shareholders (if any) to file reports
of ownership and changes in ownership with respect to our securities with the SEC and to furnish copies of these reports to us. Based on a
review of these reports and written representations from our directors and officers (to our knowledge, we do not have any 10%
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shareholders) regarding the necessity of filing reports, we believe that during 2004 all applicable Section 16(a) filing requirements were
complied with.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

Mr. Glancy was the Chairman of MCN at the time of the DTE/ MCN merger in 2001. In connection with the merger, we entered into an
agreement with Mr. Glancy which, among other things, states that (a) we agreed to nominate Mr. Glancy to the Board in accordance with our
normal procedures until he reaches the mandatory retirement age for Board members; (b) Mr. Glancy will receive personal secretarial services
for three days a week until he attains the age of 70; (c) for as long as Mr. Glancy remains a member of our Board, we will provide him with a
home security system; (d) in the event that the Internal Revenue Service determines or claims that any payments or benefits provided to
Mr. Glancy constitute �excess parachute payments,� we will make a tax reimbursement payment to him in accordance with the agreement; and
(e) we will indemnify Mr. Glancy from any actions, suits or proceedings in connection with the agreement.
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ITEM 2. RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT

REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Subject to ratification by the shareholders, the Audit Committee has appointed Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent registered public
accounting firm for the year 2005. Deloitte & Touche LLP has performed this function since 1995. For the years ended December 31, 2004 and
2003, professional services were performed by Deloitte & Touche LLP, the member firms of Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu, and their respective
affiliates (collectively, �Deloitte�).

Representatives of Deloitte will be present at the annual meeting and will be afforded an opportunity to make a statement, if they desire, and to
respond to appropriate questions from shareholders.

Fees Paid to the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The following table presents fees for professional services rendered by Deloitte for the audit of the Company�s annual financial statements for the
years ended December 31, 2003 and December 31, 2004, and fees billed for other services rendered by Deloitte during those periods.

2003 2004

Audit fees(1) $ 4,528,828 $ 6,731,887
Audit related fees(2) 1,016,081 1,796,345
Tax fees(3) 4,103,932 343,475
All other fees(4) � 150,000

Total $ 9,648,841 $ 9,021,707

(1) Audit fees consist of fees billed for professional services performed by Deloitte for the audit of the Company�s annual financial statements
and internal control over financial reporting included in Form 10-K, the review of financial statements included in the Company�s 10-Q
filings and services that are normally provided in connection with regulatory filings or engagements.

(2) Represents the aggregate fees billed for audit-related services, including general assistance with the implementation of the SEC rules
pursuant to the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002 and various attest services.

(3) Represents fees billed for tax services, including tax reviews and planning. For 2003, a majority of the fees in this category represent
one-time services to support analysis and recommendation in the areas of synfuels and other special studies in the areas of federal and state
taxation. The benefit derived from this work is substantially more than the fee paid.

(4) Represents aggregate fees for services not included above, including advisory and consulting services.
The Audit Committee has concluded the provision of the non-audit services listed above is compatible with maintaining the independence of
Deloitte.

Policy on Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and

Permissible Non-Audit Services of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Consistent with SEC policies regarding the independence of the registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee is responsible for
appointing, approving professional service fees of, and overseeing the work of the independent registered public accounting firm. The Audit
Committee has established a policy regarding pre-approval of all audit and permissible non-audit services provided by the independent
registered public accounting firm.
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not exceeding a pre-defined limit. The decisions of the designated member to pre-approve a permitted service will be reported to the Audit
Committee at each scheduled meeting.

At least quarterly, the Audit Committee reviews:

� A report summarizing the services, or groupings of related services, including fees, provided by the independent registered public accounting
firm.

� A listing of new services requiring pre-approval, if any.

� As appropriate, an updated projection for the current fiscal year, presented in a manner consistent with the proxy disclosure requirements, of
the estimated annual fees to be paid to the independent registered public accounting firm.
For the year 2004, all audit, audit-related, tax and other services performed by Deloitte were pre-approved by the Audit Committee in
accordance with the regulations of the SEC. The Audit Committee considered and determined that the provision of the non-audit services by
Deloitte during 2004 were compatible with maintaining independence of the registered public accounting firm.

Report of the Audit Committee

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the Board�s oversight of the integrity of the Company�s financial statements, the Company�s
compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, the Company�s independent registered public accounting firm�s qualifications and
independence and the performance of the Company�s internal audit function. All members of the Audit Committee meet the criteria for
independence as defined in our categorical standards set forth in Annex A and the audit committee independence requirements under the SEC
rules. The Audit Committee Charter complies with requirements of the NYSE, and recently, the Audit Committee Charter was amended, as set
forth in Annex B.

Management is responsible for the financial reporting process, including the system of internal controls, and for the preparation of consolidated
financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (�GAAP�). Management is also
responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over
financial reporting. The independent registered public accounting firm is responsible for auditing these financial statements and expressing an
opinion as to their conformity to GAAP. The independent registered public accounting firm is also responsible for expressing an opinion on
management�s assessment and an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company�s internal control over financial reporting. The Audit Committee�s
responsibility is to monitor and review these processes, acting in an oversight capacity, and the Audit Committee does not certify the financial
statements, internal control over financial reporting or guarantee the independent registered public accounting firm�s reports. The Audit
Committee relies, without independent verification, on the information provided to it including representations made by management and the
report of the independent registered public accounting firm.
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The Audit Committee discussed with our independent registered public accounting firm the matters required to be discussed by audit standards,
Securities and Exchange Commission regulations and NYSE requirements. Disclosures were received from the independent registered public
accounting firm regarding its independence as required by Independence Standards Board Statement No. 1 and discussed with the independent
registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee has considered whether the services provided by the independent registered public
accounting firm other than those services relating to audit services are compatible with maintaining the independence of the independent
registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee has concluded that such services have not impaired Deloitte�s independence. The Audit
Committee reviewed and discussed the audited financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2004 with management and the
independent registered public accounting firm. Based on the review and discussions noted above, the Audit Committee recommended to the
Board that the audited financial statements be included in the Company�s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the fiscal year
ended December 31, 2004. The Audit Committee reviewed and discussed Management�s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting as
of December 31, 2004 with management and the independent registered public accounting firm. Based on the review and discussions noted
above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that Management�s Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting as of
December 31, 2004 be included in the Company�s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2004

Audit Committee

Frank M. Hennessey, Chair
Lillian Bauder
Josue Robles, Jr.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE �FOR� THE PROPOSAL TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF THE
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM.

ITEM 3. OTHER BUSINESS THAT MAY COME BEFORE THE MEETING

Our management does not intend to bring any other business before the meeting for action and has not been notified of any other business
proposed to be brought before the meeting. However, if any other business should be properly presented for action, it is the intention of the
persons named on the enclosed proxy card to vote in accordance with their judgment on such business.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Report of the Organization and Compensation Committee

The Organization and Compensation Committee of the Board determines and approves the compensation of the Chief Executive Officer and
approves the compensation of those executives who are at the level of corporate vice president and above (or equivalent), the General Auditor
and certain other executives, including the individuals whose compensation is detailed in this Proxy Statement.

The Organization and Compensation Committee retains a consultant independent of management to continually review the Company�s executive
compensation program to assure consistency with the Company�s executive compensation philosophy and framework. This report discusses
executive compensation philosophy and framework, along with the details of the program elements.

Executive Compensation Philosophy and Framework

� Focus: Our executive compensation philosophy and framework focus on linking a significant portion of executive total compensation to our
performance and the achievement of corporate goals through emphasis on short- and long-term incentive plans that reward value-added
contributions. This approach
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ties executive interests to shareholder interests and, through a mix of annual and multi-year incentive structures, encourages both near- term
results and successful long-term strategic planning.

� Competitive position: The Organization and Compensation Committee�s goals include maintaining a total compensation program that is
competitive within the Company�s comparative market. The Organization and Compensation Committee believes the Company�s comparative
market consists primarily of utilities (including utility holding companies), broad-based energy companies, and significant non-energy related
companies selected on the basis of revenues generated, availability of compensation information, financial performance and geographic area. A
competitive position enhances our recruiting and retention efforts and serves as a basis for setting appropriate salary and incentive pay
benchmarks.

� Compensation opportunity: In addition to award-specific performance measures, which are tied to corporate goals such as total shareholder
return, earnings per share, cash flow, and customer satisfaction, among other measures, the Organization and Compensation Committee
considers several factors when setting base salary and establishing other elements of an executive�s compensation opportunity. Those factors
include (i) the responsibilities of the executive�s position, (ii) the experience and performance of the individual, (iii) competition for executive
talent and retention issues, and (iv) comparisons to comparable positions at other energy and non-energy companies in the Company�s
comparative market. In the case of the Chief Executive Officer, in determining long-term incentive grants, the Organization and Compensation
Committee also takes into account grants that were made to the Chief Executive Officer in the last two years.
Elements of the Executive Compensation Program

The key elements of the compensation program are base salary, the Annual Incentive Plan and the Stock Incentive Plan. Over the past several
years, by increasing the weight given to long-term incentives, the Stock Incentive Plan has served to drive Company performance by rewarding
participants for actions and behaviors that closely align their interests with long-term growth in shareholder value. In addition, the interplay
between the Annual Incentive Plan and the Stock Incentive Plan has provided an appropriate balance of short- and long-term incentives aligned
with our business strategy of controlled growth in earnings coupled with stable shareholder returns. In 2004, grants under the Stock Incentive
Plan consisted of stock options, performance shares and time-based restricted stock. Policies concerning each of these elements, including the
basis for the compensation awarded to Mr. Earley, are discussed below.

Base Salary

Ranges are used for base salaries that target median base salaries within the comparative market. Appropriate methods of measurement are used
to take into account differences in company size and scope. The ranges established are designed to allow adequate differentiation for
(i) individual potential, (ii) contributions made, and (iii) the executive�s experience in his or her position. Salary ranges are assessed periodically
to remain consistent with the market. As noted above, in setting individual salary levels, several factors are used.

Annual Incentive Plan

Executives may receive cash awards under the Annual Incentive Plan. For 2004, the Annual Incentive Plan had five annual measures weighted
as follows in determining the total annual incentive award: earnings per share (35%), cash flow (35%), customer satisfaction (10%), safety
(10%), and diversity (10%). The Company had to attain threshold minimum levels for a given performance measure before any compensation
became payable on account of the measure. Based on market comparisons, each officer position was assigned a target award expressed as a
percentage of base salary. These targets ranged from 35% to 70% for officers other than the Chief Executive Officer. Award amounts paid to
each officer were determined as follows: (i) performance for each measure was combined for an overall corporate performance factor; (ii) this
factor was multiplied by each officer�s target award to arrive at an initial
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calculation; and (iii) the initial calculation was then adjusted from 0% to 125% based on individual performance. For the Named Executive
Officers, any amounts above 100% based on individual performance do not qualify as performance-based compensation under Section 162(m)
of the Internal Revenue Code and are not paid from this plan. See �Internal Revenue Service Limits on Deductibility of Compensation� on page
23. The overall corporate performance factor for the 2004 plan year was limited to 50% because the earnings per share target was not met. The
payout would have been higher without this limit based on the results achieved for each of the other 2004 performance measures.

Stock Incentive Plan

Background and structure: The Stock Incentive Plan, which was approved by our shareholders, rewards long-term growth and profitability by
providing a vehicle through which officers, other key employees and outside directors may receive stock-based compensation. Stock-based
compensation directly links individual performance with shareholder interests. Performance-based vesting and similar requirements for earning
certain final awards further emphasize achievement of corporate goals. The sizes of grants made during 2004, ranging from 50% to 150% of
base salary for officers other than Mr. Earley, were determined by reference to executive level, responsibility, retention issues, market
competitiveness and contributions to the overall success of the Company. The three types of long-term grants made in 2004 (weighted equally)
are described below.

� Performance shares: Performance shares entitle the executive to receive a specified number of shares, or a cash payment equal to the fair
market value of the shares, or a combination thereof, depending on the level of achievement of performance measures. The performance
measurement period for the 2004 awards is January 1, 2004 through December 31, 2006. Payments earned under the 2004 awards, including
Mr. Earley�s award, will be based on four performance measures weighted as follows: (i) earnings per share growth (20%), (ii) total shareholder
return vs. shareholder return of the companies in the Standard & Poor�s Electric Utility Index as of the date of grant (40%), (iii) employee
engagement/satisfaction (15%) and (iv) DTE2 success (25%). DTE2 is an initiative to bring together Company processes and systems under
one common program (�DTE2�). DTE2 success is measured based upon on-time implementation, within budget and without material defects.
The performance shares granted in 2002 were paid out in early 2005. The payout of 27.6% was based on the final results as certified by the
Organization and Compensation Committee and was primarily limited because of not meeting the earnings per share growth target.

� Stock options: In 2004, non-qualified stock options were granted as part of the continuing program to link executive compensation to overall
performance.

� Time-based restricted stock: In 2004, restricted stock grants were made with the restriction period ending on February 9, 2007. The only
vesting requirement is continued employment throughout the restriction period. These time-based restricted stock grants do not qualify as
performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code. As such, the full values of these shares are included in
the Section 162(m) computation in the year of vesting. For further information, see �Internal Revenue Service Limits on Deductibility of
Compensation� below.
Mr. Earley�s Compensation

Effective June 28, 2004, Mr. Earley�s base salary was increased to $1,055,000 (2.9% increase). We set his new salary considering his
responsibilities, experience, and performance as well as competition for executive talent and retention objectives.

Mr. Earley�s Annual Incentive Plan target award was set at 100% of his base salary for corporate performance. The target award may be adjusted
from 0% to 200%, based on corporate performance. This adjusted award may be further modified down to 0% or up to 125%, based on
Mr. Earley�s personal performance. After adjusting for both corporate performance and personal performance, Mr. Earley�s final award for 2004
was $600,000, or 56% of his base salary. This award was principally driven by lower earnings per share, partially offset by strong cash flow
performance. The award was higher than the

22

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

Table of Contents 47



Table of Contents

previous year because of a change in the weighting for the cash flow measure from 20% to 35% and year-over-year improvements in the safety
and diversity measures.

In 2004, Mr. Earley received grants under the Stock Incentive Plan (based on a target of 250% of base salary) consisting of 150,000 stock
options, 29,000 performance shares, and 29,000 shares of restricted stock. The terms and conditions of these three different types of grants are
consistent with the grants given to other DTE executives and are more fully described in the following tables and footnotes.

Internal Revenue Service Limits on Deductibility of Compensation

Under Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, we cannot deduct compensation paid to a �covered employee� in excess of $1 million on our
Federal income tax return unless it is (i) based on performance and (ii) paid under a program that meets Internal Revenue Code requirements. In
general, �covered employees� for this purpose are our Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Earley, and the four other highest paid executive officers
named in the Summary Compensation Table below. The Annual Incentive Plan and the Stock Incentive Plan, previously approved by the
shareholders, are designed to provide the maximum opportunity for use of the performance-based compensation exception. The Stock Incentive
Plan permits various types of awards, some of which qualify for exemption under Section 162(m) and some of which do not. We expect to
continue to emphasize performance-based compensation programs designed to fulfill future corporate business objectives at all levels. Although,
generally, these programs are designed to satisfy the requirements of Section 162(m), we believe it is important to preserve flexibility in
designing compensation programs and it may be appropriate in certain circumstances to use performance-based plans that may not meet all of
the Internal Revenue Code requirements or for the Organization and Compensation Committee to consider deferral programs for compensation
in excess of $1 million.

Organization and Compensation Committee

Eugene A. Miller, Chair
Allan D. Gilmour

Mr. Bing, who resigned from the Board effective January 28, 2005, was a member of the Organization and Compensation Committee at the time
the committee report and the 2005 performance measures and targets for executive officers under the Company�s Annual Incentive Plan and
Stock Incentive Plan were approved.
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Summary Compensation Table

Annual Compensation Long Term Compensation

Awards Payouts

Restricted All
Stock Securities Other

Name and Principal Position Awards Underlying LTIP Compensation
in 2004 Year Salary($) Bonus($) ($)(1) Options(#) ($) ($)(6)

Anthony F. Earley, Jr. 2004 1,079,423 600,000 1,142,890 150,000 308,534(2) 65,938
Chairman of the Board, 2003 984,615 256,250 1,033,750 100,000 413,805(3) 59,077
Chief Executive Officer 560,134(4)
and Chief Operating
Officer 2002 923,077 1,020,000 1,039,250 100,000 440,015(5) 53,385

Gerard M. Anderson 2004 556,731 207,000 681,870 40,000 61,707(2) 33,865
President, DTE Energy, 2003 491,923 75,600 268,775 20,000 206,902(3) 29,142
Group President, 134,428(4)
DTE Energy Resources 2002 476,923 296,200 207,850 30,000 293,330(5) 11,977

Robert J. Buckler 2004 526,731 155,800 256,165 40,000 61,707(2) 31,604
Group President, 2003 491,923 68,800 206,750 25,000 206,902(3) 29,515
DTE Energy Distribution 134,428(4)

2002 476,923 296,200 207,850 30,000 293,330(5) 28,615
Stephen E. Ewing 2004 526,731 141,600 256,165 40,000 61,707(2) 31,604

Group President, 2003 491,923 68,800 206,750 25,000 206,902(3) 29,577
DTE Energy Gas 134,428(4)

2002 476,923 249,400 207,850 30,000 0 28,923
David E. Meador 2004 424,615 121,000 177,345 20,000 24,683(2) 25,477

Executive Vice 2003 366,538 52,300 82,700 15,000 62,071(3) 21,964
President and 44,809(4)
Chief Financial Officer 2002 344,231 196,600 83,140 15,000 88,020(5) 20,688

(1) The restricted stock grants made during 2004 were non-performance based and are valued as of February 9, 2004, the date the awards were
made. Mr. Anderson�s amount also includes the value of a special grant of restricted stock valued as of June 23, 2004, the date the grant
was made. The aggregate number of shares of non-performance based restricted stock held on December 31, 2004 by the named officers
and their value based on the market value on that day were: Mr. Earley, 79,000 shares valued at $3,407,270; Mr. Anderson, 28,500 shares
valued at $1,229,205; Mr. Buckler, 16,500 shares valued at $711,645; Mr. Ewing, 16,500 shares valued at $711,645; and Mr. Meador,
8,500 shares valued at $366,605. The aggregate number and amount of non-performance based restricted stock held by those officers on
that date was 149,000 shares valued at $6,426,370. The holders of restricted stock receive the same dividends as other shareholders owning
common stock. All restricted stock will become unrestricted in the event of a change in control of the Company.

(2) Represents the value at February 15, 2005 (the date that performance was certified), of the performance shares granted in early 2002 under
the Stock Incentive Plan. The payout was calculated using a corporate performance factor of 27.6% based on actual results for the
following performance criteria: total shareholder return (25% weighting), earnings per share growth (60% weighting), and employee
satisfaction (15% weighting).

(3) Represents the value at February 15, 2004 (the date that performance was certified), of the payout from the 2000 Stock Incentive Plan
grant (performance shares with 4 year vesting) which became unrestricted as the result of meeting the performance criteria related to total
shareholder return, earnings per share growth, employee satisfaction, and Institute of Nuclear Power Operations.

(4) Represents the value at February 9, 2004 (the date that performance was certified), of the payout from the 2001 Stock Incentive Plan grant
(performance shares with 3 year vesting) which became
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unrestricted as the result of meeting the performance criteria related to total shareholder return, earnings per share growth, and employee
satisfaction.

(5) Represents the value at February 27, 2003 (the date that performance was certified), of the payout from the 1999 Stock Incentive Plan
grant which became unrestricted as the result of meeting the performance criteria related to total shareholder return, cash flow, earnings
growth, and Institute of Nuclear Power Operations.

(6) Includes matching contributions by the Company or its affiliates to the 401(k) plan. These matching contributions are predicated on the
participant making contributions and cannot exceed 6% of a participant�s eligible compensation up to $205,000 for 2004. For 2004,
Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, Ewing, and Meador were credited with matching contributions of $8,269, $8,077, $9,750, $9,750, and
$9,750, respectively. Also includes amounts matched by the Company pursuant to the DTE Energy Company Supplemental Savings Plan.
The Supplemental Savings Plan provides for deferring compensation in excess of various Internal Revenue Code limits imposed on tax
qualified plans, including the $205,000 compensation limit for 2004. Matching contributions are limited to 6% of the eligible
compensation. Supplemental Savings Plan account balances are paid only in cash to participants upon termination of employment. For
2004, Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, Ewing, and Meador were credited with matching Supplemental Savings Plan contributions of
$57,669, $25,788, $21,854, $21,854, and $15,727, respectively.

As permitted by rules established by the SEC, no amounts are shown with respect to certain �perquisites� because such amounts did not exceed in
the aggregate the lesser of 10% of salary plus bonus or $50,000 for any named executive for any of the years shown in the table.

Stock Incentive Plan � Grants in Last Fiscal Year

Number of Performance Shares

Performance
Period

Name Threshold Target Maximum Until Payout

Anthony F. Earley, Jr. 0 29,000 58,000 3 years
Gerard M. Anderson 0 7,000 14,000 3 years
Robert J. Buckler 0 6,500 13,000 3 years
Stephen E. Ewing 0 6,500 13,000 3 years
David E. Meador 0 4,500 9,000 3 years

The performance share grants shown in the table above were made in 2004 pursuant to the Stock Incentive Plan and will be paid out based on
Company performance in 2007. Each performance share earned will be settled with one share of our common stock or for an amount of cash
equal to the fair market value of a share of our common stock on the date the performance shares are earned. Thus, performance shares are not
currently outstanding shares of our common stock. As described in the Report of the Organization and Compensation Committee, at the end of
the performance period, some or all of the performance shares may be earned based on the level of attainment of the performance criteria. The
performance period for each of the Named Executive Officers is three years. If minimum performance levels are not met, no performance shares
will be earned, and the payout will be zero. The four criteria for the 2004 grants are: (i) earnings per share growth (20%), (ii) total shareholder
return vs. shareholder return of the companies in the Standard & Poor�s Electric Utility Index as of the date of grant (40%), (iii) employee
engagement/satisfaction (15%) and (iv) DTE2 success (25%).

During the three-year performance period, dividend equivalents are paid to the participants based on the target number of performance shares.
All performance shares will be earned in the event of a change in control of the Company, with the amount payable under the awards being
based on the greater of target or actual levels of performance through the date of the change in control.
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The following table provides information about stock option grants in 2004 for the named executive officers.

Stock Incentive Plan � Option Grants in Last Fiscal Year

Percent of
Total
Options

Number of
Securities Granted to Exercise Grant Date

Underlying
Options

Employees
in Price Value

Name Granted(#)(1) Fiscal Year ($/Sh)(2) Expiration Date ($)(3)

Anthony F. Earley, Jr. 150,000 11.6% $ 39.41 February 9, 2014 $ 669,000
Gerard M. Anderson 40,000 3.1% $ 39.41 February 9, 2014 $ 178,400
Robert J. Buckler 40,000 3.1% $ 39.41 February 9, 2014 $ 178,400
Stephen E. Ewing 40,000 3.1% $ 39.41 February 9, 2014 $ 178,400
David E. Meador 20,000 1.5% $ 39.41 February 9, 2014 $ 89,200

(1) 33 1/3% of the options become exercisable one year from the date of grant, with an additional 33 1/3% becoming exercisable on the
succeeding anniversary date of the grant and the final 33 1/3% becoming exercisable on the third anniversary date of the grant. All options
will expire if not exercised before the expiration date shown above and may expire sooner in the event of termination of employment in
certain circumstances. All stock options become immediately exercisable in the event of a change in control of the Company.

(2) The exercise price of the stock options is the average of the high and low stock prices on the NYSE Composite Index on the date of grant,
which was February 9, 2004. Stock appreciation rights were not granted in 2004.

(3) The fair value for these options was estimated at the date of grant, stated in Note 2 above, using a modified Black/Scholes option-pricing
model. The assumptions used to estimate the fair value are a risk-free interest rate of 3.55%, a dividend yield of 5.23%, an expected
volatility of 20.0% and an expected life of six years. The fair value of the options granted on February 9, 2004 was $4.46 per option. The
final value of the option, if any, will depend on the future value of the common stock and the optionee�s decisions with respect to such
options. The methodology of valuing these options is consistent with the methodology used for the Company�s financial statements
contained in the 2004 Annual Report on Form 10-K. However, the fair value per option, as reported in Note 15 of the 2004 Annual Report
on Form 10-K, is based on the weighted average of all options granted throughout 2004 to all DTE employees.

Aggregated Option Exercises in Last Fiscal Year
and Fiscal Year-End Option Values

Shares Number of Securities Value of Unexercised

Acquired Value Underlying
Unexercised In-the-Money Options

on Exercise Realized Options at Fiscal Year
End at Fiscal Year End

Name (#) ($) (#)
Exercisable/Unexercisable

($)
Exercisable/Unexercisable(1)

Anthony F. Earley, Jr. 25,000 354,167 398,999/250,001 2,474,972/720,668
Gerard M. Anderson 65,000 656,686 91,666/63,334 309,949/221,301
Robert J. Buckler 45,000 438,498 93,333/66,667 313,649/228,701
Stephen E. Ewing 0 � 125,833/74,167 60,299/228,701
David E. Meador 24,000 239,138 49,000/35,000 186,470/118,050

(1) Dollar amounts as of December 31, 2004.
26

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

Table of Contents 51



Table of Contents

Pension Plan Table

Average Years of Benefit Service
Final

Compensation 5 10 15 20 25 30 35 40 45

$ 350,000 26,250 157,500 175,000 192,500 210,000 218,750 227,500 236,250 245,000
400,000 30,000 180,000 200,000 220,000 240,000 250,000 260,000 270,000 280,000
450,000 33,750 202,500 225,000 247,500 270,000 281,250 292,500 303,750 315,000
500,000 37,500 225,000 250,000 275,000 300,000 312,500 325,000 337,500 350,000
550,000 41,250 247,500 275,000 302,500 330,000 343,750 357,500 371,250 385,000
600,000 45,000 270,000 300,000 330,000 360,000 375,000 390,000 405,000 420,000
650,000 48,750 292,500 325,000 357,500 390,000 406,250 422,500 438,750 455,000
700,000 52,500 315,000 350,000 385,000 420,000 437,500 455,000 472,500 490,000
750,000 56,250 337,500 375,000 412,500 450,000 468,750 487,500 506,250 525,000
800,000 60,000 360,000 400,000 440,000 480,000 500,000 520,000 540,000 560,000
850,000 63,750 382,500 425,000 467,500 510,000 531,250 552,500 573,750 595,000
900,000 67,500 405,000 450,000 495,000 540,000 562,500 585,000 607,500 630,000
950,000 71,250 427,500 475,000 522,500 570,000 593,750 617,500 641,250 665,000

1,000,000 75,000 450,000 500,000 550,000 600,000 625,000 650,000 675,000 700,000
1,050,000 78,750 472,500 525,000 577,500 630,000 656,250 682,500 708,750 735,000
1,100,000 82,500 495,000 550,000 605,000 660,000 687,500 715,000 742,500 770,000
1,150,000 86,250 517,500 575,000 632,500 690,000 718,750 747,500 776,250 805,000
1,200,000 90,000 540,000 600,000 660,000 720,000 750,000 780,000 810,000 840,000

Retirement Plans. The named executive officers listed in the Summary Compensation Table participate in one or more of the following
retirement plans:

� DTE Energy Company Retirement Plan (the �Retirement Plan�)

� Detroit Edison Traditional component (�Traditional Retirement Plan�)

� MCN Traditional component (�MCN Retirement Plan�)

� DTE Energy Company Executive Supplemental Retirement Plan (�ESRP�)

� Management Supplemental Benefit Plan component (�MSBP�)

� Defined Contribution component (�DC ESRP�)

� DTE Energy Company Supplemental Retirement Plan (�SRP�)
The benefits reflected in the Pension Plan Table include benefits payable under the Retirement Plan, a tax-qualified defined benefit pension plan,
as well as payable directly by the Company pursuant to several non-qualified supplemental benefit plans. The supplemental benefit plans
provide benefits in excess of Internal Revenue Code limits that apply to compensation and benefits under tax-qualified plans and additional
nonqualified benefits to certain executives. Under the Internal Revenue Code, the maximum amount of compensation permitted to be used in
calculating a benefit, and the maximum annual benefit permitted to be paid under the Retirement Plan, is $210,000 and $170,000, respectively in
2005.

The Pension Plan Table is applicable to each of the executives listed in the Summary Compensation Table, except Mr. Ewing. Those executives
participate in the Traditional Retirement Plan, SRP, the MSBP and the DC ESRP, the latter of which is not included in the Pension Plan Table.

Traditional Retirement Plan. The benefits provided under the Traditional Retirement Plan are based on an employee�s years of benefit service,
final average annual earnings and age at retirement. Compensation used to calculate the benefits under the Traditional Retirement Plan consists

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

Table of Contents 52



of base salary plus lump sums in lieu of base salary increases.

27

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

Table of Contents 53



Table of Contents

MCN Retirement Plan. Mr. Ewing participates in the MCN Retirement Plan. The benefits provided under the MCN Retirement Plan are based
on an employee�s years of benefit service, final average annual earnings and age at retirement. Compensation used to calculate the benefits under
the MCN Retirement Plan consists of base salary. The 2004 amount of compensation for Mr. Ewing was $526,731. Based upon assumed years
of service of 30 to 40 years, Mr. Ewing�s estimated annual MCN Retirement Plan and SRP benefit would range from $280,000 to $360,000. This
estimated benefit is computed on a straight-life annuity basis and is not subject to reduction for Social Security benefits.

MSBP. The benefits provided under the MSBP set a maximum target retirement benefit and are basically equal to 60% of average final
compensation. This amount is then adjusted based on age at termination, years of service (actual service and awarded service) and payment
option selected and is offset by the amount that is allowed to be paid under the Traditional Retirement Plan, SRP and any benefit from the
noncontributory portion of a prior employer�s retirement plan (if awarded service has been granted), if applicable. Compensation used to
calculate the benefits under the MSBP include base salary, lump sums in lieu of base salary increases and, for years prior to 2001, the annual
incentive bonus paid under the Shareholder Value Improvement Plan (�SVIP�). Subsequent to 2000, when the SVIP was eliminated, lump sums
awarded under the Annual Incentive Plan, which replaced the SVIP, are not included in the MSBP calculation. However, as provided by the
terms of the ESRP, for years beginning in 2001, compensation for purposes of the MSBP will include a deemed bonus amount equal to 10% of
an executive�s base salary. The 2004 amounts of covered compensation for Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, and Meador were $1,181,923,
$606,731, $576,731, and $462,615, respectively.

DC ESRP. Effective January 1, 2001, DTE implemented a defined-contribution approach to non-qualified supplemental retirement benefits
under the DC ESRP. The DC ESRP provides that a benefit equal to 9% of base salary and annual incentive will be credited to a hypothetical
account on behalf of eligible executives. The hypothetical account will grow based on the performance of the hypothetical investment elections
under the plan, as directed by the participants. Vesting of the benefit under the DC ESRP occurs at a rate of 20% per year. Messrs. Earley,
Anderson, Buckler, and Meador are 100% vested in the DC ESRP. If Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, and Meador meet the MSBP eligibility
requirements at the time of retirement, they will have the option to choose to receive benefits under the MSBP or the DC ESRP.

Prior to the merger between DTE and MCN Energy Group, Inc. (�MCN�), Mr. Ewing participated in the MCN Energy Group Supplemental Death
Benefit and Retirement Income Plan (�SDBRIP�). Under the terms of the merger agreement, Mr. Ewing was 100% vested in this benefit as of
June 1, 2001. As of such date, the SDBRIP was terminated and the present value of Mr. Ewing�s benefit under that plan was transferred to the
DC ESRP as a hypothetical opening account balance. Mr. Ewing is only eligible to participate in the DC ESRP component of the ESRP and not
the MSBP component.

SRP. The benefits provided under the SRP are those benefits that would otherwise have been paid under the Retirement Plan but for the
limitations imposed on qualified plans by the Internal Revenue Code.

Years of Service. The plans require certain years of service before benefits under the plans vest with the individual. The Traditional Retirement
Plan and SRP require 5 years of service. The MSBP requires an executive to be at least age 55 with 10 years of service. Under all plans,
Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, and Meador have 11, 11, 31, and 8 actual years of service, respectively, and are, therefore, 100% vested in
the Traditional Retirement Plan and the SRP. For purposes of calculating the benefit under the MSBP only, Messrs. Earley and Meador have 15
and 10 years, respectively, of additional awarded service. Messrs. Earley and Meador�s eligibility for the additional awarded service is subject to
their meeting the eligibility requirements of that plan. The form of benefit shown in the table is the annual benefit under a straight-life annuity
with 15 years� payments guaranteed. Other actuarially equivalent forms of benefit are available under the Retirement Plan, SRP, MSBP and DC
ESRP. Such benefits are not subject to any reductions for Social Security benefits.

The MCN Retirement Plan requires 5 years of service before benefits under the plan vest. Mr. Ewing has 33 years of service and is, therefore,
100% vested under both the MCN Retirement Plan and the SRP.
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Equity Compensation Plan Information

The following table reflects information about the securities authorized for issuance under the Company�s equity compensation plans as of
December 31, 2004.

(a) (b) (c)

Number of
securities Weighted-average Number of securities

remaining
to be issued upon exercise price of available for future issuance

exercise of outstanding under equity compensation

outstanding options, options,
warrants plans (excluding securities

Plan Category warrants and rights and rights reflected in column (a))

Equity compensation plans approved by
security holders 6,706,669 $ 40.57 7,518,702
Equity compensation plans not approved
by security holders 0 0 0

TOTAL 6,706,669 $ 40.57 7,518,702

Miscellaneous Employment Matters

We have entered into Change-in-Control Severance Agreements with certain officers including Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, Ewing, and
Meador. Generally, a change in control occurs, for purposes of these agreements, if we or our assets are acquired by another company or if we
merge, consolidate or reorganize with another company and less than 55% of the new or acquiring company�s combined voting stock is held by
holders of the voting stock of the Company immediately prior to the change in control transaction. Certain other events, including significant
acquisitions of our stock or changes in the Board, also constitute a change in control for purposes of these agreements.

The Change-in-Control Severance Agreements provide for severance compensation in the event that the officer�s employment is terminated
(actually or constructively) within two years of a change in control of the Company. The severance amounts equal 300% of base salary plus
annual bonus, assuming target performance goals for such year would be met. In addition, Messrs. Earley, Anderson, Buckler, and Meador
would receive an additional two years of age and service credits for purposes of the MSBP or any successor plan, continued welfare benefits for
two years or an equivalent cash payment and indemnification for any excise taxes. Those participants in the MSBP who meet certain age and
service requirements would be eligible for an immediate benefit under the MSBP.

In addition, the Stock Incentive Plan provides that all options, restricted stock awards, performance shares and performance units will become
exercisable or vested or will be earned (as applicable) upon a change in control. Although this acceleration provision appears in the Stock
Incentive Plan, the excise tax indemnification provisions of the Change-in-Control Severance Agreements (for officers covered by such
agreements) will apply to any excise taxes incurred as a result of the acceleration.

We have irrevocable trusts established to provide a source of funds to assist DTE, Detroit Edison, DTE Enterprises and MichCon in meeting
their obligations under the Change-in-Control Severance Agreements and certain other director and executive compensation plans described
previously. DTE, Detroit Edison, DTE Enterprises and MichCon may make contributions to the trusts from time to time in amounts determined
sufficient to pay benefits when due to participants under such plans. Notwithstanding the trusts, these plans are not qualified or fully funded, and
amounts on deposit in the trusts are subject to the claims of DTE�s, Detroit Edison�s, DTE Enterprises� and MichCon�s general creditors, as the case
may be.
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STOCK PERFORMANCE GRAPH

Comparison of Five Year Cumulative Shareholder Return
Value of $100 Invested December 31, 1999

(Includes Reinvested Dividends)

1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004

DTE $ 100.00 $ 130.83 $ 147.84 $ 171.32 $ 153.45 $ 176.42
S&P 500 INDEX $ 100.00 $ 90.90 $ 80.09 $ 62.39 $ 80.29 $ 89.03
S&P 500 ELECTRIC UTILITIES $ 100.00 $ 153.84 $ 128.03 $ 108.74 $ 134.94 $ 170.78

SEC rules require proxy statements to contain a performance graph comparing, over a five-year period, the performance of companies� common
stock against the Standard & Poor�s 500 Stock Index (�S&P 500 Index�) and against either a published industry or line-of-business index or a
group of peer issuers. DTE chose the S&P 500 Electric Utilities index (�S&P 500 EUI�) for this comparison. The graph assumes an initial
investment of $100 on December 31, 1999 in our common stock, the S&P 500 Index and the S&P 500 EUI. We believe that the index of 20
companies included in the S&P 500 EUI is the more representative comparison.
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2006 ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS

Our Bylaws provide that the annual meeting of shareholders will be held on such date and at such time and place as may be fixed by the Board
of Directors. When the Board fixes the date for an annual meeting, it will be announced as soon as practicable after the date is fixed.

Shareholder Proposals and Nominations of Directors

For Inclusion In Proxy Statement. Shareholder proposals to be considered for inclusion in the Proxy Statement for the 2006 Annual Meeting
must be received by the Corporate Secretary at our principal business address no later than 5 p.m. Detroit time on November 28, 2005.

For Matters to be Brought at the Meeting. Under our Bylaws, shareholders must provide our Corporate Secretary advance written notice if they
wish to (i) nominate a person for election to the Board or (ii) propose other items of business at an annual meeting. Any shareholder that desires
to bring matters in this manner must be a shareholder of record at the time of giving the notice and entitled to vote at the meeting.

� Nominations for Election: A notice nominating a person for election to the Board must include:

� a representation that the person giving the notice is a shareholder of record entitled to vote at the annual meeting and intends to appear
at the meeting in person or by proxy to nominate the person specified in the notice;

� a description of all arrangements or understandings pursuant to which the nomination is made;

� such other information regarding the nominee as would be required to be included in a proxy statement filed pursuant to the SEC�s
proxy rules if the nominee had been nominated by the Board;

� the signed consent of the nominee to serve as a director if elected; and

� the items required below under �Time and Manner for Giving Notice.�

� Other Proposals: A notice proposing any other items of business must set forth as to each matter the shareholder proposes to bring before
the annual meeting:

� a description in reasonable detail of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such
business at the annual meeting;

� any material interest in such business of such shareholder proposing such business and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf
the proposal is made; and

� the items required below under �Time and Manner for Giving Notice.�

� Time and Manner for Giving Notice: To be timely, a shareholder�s notice nominating a person for election to the Board or proposing other
business must be delivered to or mailed and received at our principal executive offices not less than 60 nor more than 90 calendar days
prior to the annual meeting. But, if public announcement of the date of the annual meeting is not made at least 70 calendar days prior to the
date of the annual meeting, notice must be so received not later than the close of business on the 10th calendar day following the day on
which public announcement is first made of the date of the annual meeting. Any such notice must also include:

� the name and address, as they appear on our books, of the shareholder making the proposal or nomination and of the beneficial owner,
if any, on whose behalf the proposal or nomination is made; and

� the class and number of shares that are owned beneficially and of record by the shareholder making the proposal or nomination and by
the beneficial owner, if any on whose behalf the proposal or nomination is made.
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A shareholder must also comply with all the applicable requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Nothing in our
Bylaws affects any rights of shareholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Proxy Statement pursuant to SEC Rule 14a-8.

Proxies solicited by the Company for the 2006 annual meeting may confer discretionary authority to vote on an untimely proposal without
express direction from the shareholders giving proxies.

SOLICITATION OF PROXIES

We will pay the cost to solicit proxies. Directors and officers of DTE and employees of its affiliates may solicit proxies either personally or by
telephone, facsimile transmission or via the Internet. We paid $10,000 plus out-of-pocket expenses to Morrow & Co., Inc. to help distribute
proxy materials and solicit votes in that same manner.

IMPORTANT

The interest and cooperation of all shareholders in our affairs are considered to be of the greatest importance by your management. Even if you
expect to attend the annual meeting, it is urgently requested that, whether your share holdings are large or small, you promptly fill in, date, sign
and return the enclosed proxy card in the envelope provided or vote by telephone or on the Internet. If you do so now, we will be saved the
expense of follow-up notices.
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ANNEX A

CATEGORICAL STANDARDS FOR DIRECTOR INDEPENDENCE

A director of DTE Energy Company (the �Company�) must meet the following criteria in order to be considered an independent director. The
Board of Directors of the Company must affirmatively determine that a director has no material relationship with the Company, either directly or
indirectly, or as a partner, shareholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with the Company. The Board has established the
following standards:

A director, for whom any of the following are true will not be considered independent:

� A director who is currently, or has been at any time in the past, an employee of the Company or subsidiary is not independent.

� A director whose immediate family member is an executive officer of the Company is not independent until three years after termination of
such employment.

� A director who receives, or whose immediate family member receives, more than $100,000 in direct compensation from the Company during
any twelve-month period within the last three years, other than director and committee fees and pension or other forms of deferred
compensation for prior service (provided such compensation is not contingent in any way on continued service), is not independent until three
years after he or she ceases to receive more than $100,000 per year in such compensation.

� A director or a director with an immediate family member (a) who is a current partner of a firm that is the Company�s internal or external
auditor; (b) who is a current employee of such a firm; (c) who is a current employee of such a firm and who participates in the firm�s audit,
assurance or tax compliance (but not tax planning) practice; or (d) who was within the last three years (but is no longer) a partner or employee
of such a firm and personally worked on the Company�s audit within that time, is not independent until three years after the end of the
employment or relationship.

� A director who is employed, or whose immediate family member is employed, as an executive officer of another company where any of the
Company�s present executives at the same time serves or served on that company�s compensation committee is not independent until three years
after the end of such service or the employment relationship.

� A director who is a current employee, or whose immediate family member is a current executive officer, of a company that has made payments
to, or received payments from, the Company for property or services in an amount which, in any of the last three fiscal years, exceeds the
greater of $1 million or 2% of such other company�s consolidated gross revenues, is not independent until three years after falling below such
threshold.
Contributions to a tax exempt organization will not be considered to be a material relationship that would impair a director�s independence if a
director serves as an executive officer of a tax exempt organization and, within the preceding three years, contributions in any single fiscal year
were less than $1 million or 2% (whichever is greater) of such tax exempt organization�s consolidated gross revenues.

A-1
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ANNEX B

DTE Energy Company

BOARD COMMITTEE

February 24, 2005

Audit Committee

Purpose: The purpose of the Audit Committee is to assist the Board of Directors in its oversight of the:

1. Integrity of the Company�s financial statements.

2. Company�s compliance with legal and regulatory requirements.

3. Company�s independent registered public accounting firm�s qualifications and
independence.

4. Performance of the Company�s internal audit function and oversight of the independent
registered public accounting firm.

Limitation of
Committee Role:

The Committee does not itself prepare financial statements, perform audits, or determine that
the Company�s financial statements are complete, accurate and in accordance with Generally
Accepted Accounting Principles (�GAAP�) or laws and regulations. This is the responsibility
of management.

Discharge of Duties: The Committee will consider recommendations from the independent registered public
accounting firm and internal auditors.

The Committee will consider risk issues associated with the Company�s overall financial
reporting and disclosure process.

General Duties: The Committee will assist the Board of Directors by reviewing:

1. The Company�s system of internal controls.

2. The presentation of and disclosures in the Company�s external financial statements.

3. The overall audit (both internal and external) process.

4. The Committee will also assist the Board of Directors on any additional items as directed.

Duties � Risk
Assessment Process,
Issues & Concerns:

The Committee will oversee the risk assessment process and any issues or concerns related to
that process as follows:
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1. Meet at least quarterly with the Chief Financial Officer, the General Auditor, and the
Director of Risk Management, and the
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independent registered public accounting firm in separate executive sessions. Meet with the
General Counsel on a quarterly basis or as determined from time to time by the Committee.

2. Review and discuss the Company�s policies regarding risk assessment and risk
management, major accounting risk exposures, and the action management takes to monitor
and control such exposures.

3. Review summaries of significant reports to management prepared by the independent
registered public accounting firm (including any audit scope or access restrictions) and
management�s response.

4. Review with the Company�s internal auditor and independent registered public accounting
firm their risk assessment in preparation for future audit plans.

5. Review with the Company�s General Counsel legal matters that may have a material impact
on the financial statements, the Company�s compliance policies and material reports or
inquiries received from regulators or governmental agencies.

6. Review with management and the independent registered public accounting firm
significant correspondence with regulators or governmental agencies, and published reports
or employee complaints that raise material issues regarding the Company�s financial
statements or accounting policies.

7. Review and discuss with management and the independent registered public accounting
firm transactions or dealings with related parties if the transactions are significant in size or
involve terms that differ from those that would likely be negotiated with independent parties.

8. Establish procedures for the confidential and anonymous receipt, retention and treatment
of complaints regarding the Company�s accounting, internal controls and auditing matters.

Duties � Audit Planning
and Management:

The audit planning and management responsibilities of the Committee include the following:

1. In connection with its oversight of the Company�s relationship with the independent
registered public accounting firm, the Committee will:

   a.  Review and evaluate the lead partner of the independent registered public accounting
firm�s team.

   b.  At least annually, obtain and review a report by the independent registered public
accounting firm in relation to:

B-2

Edgar Filing: NUVEEN CALIFORNIA DIVIDEND ADVANTAGE MUNICIPAL FUND 2 - Form N-CSR

Table of Contents 63



Table of Contents

       i.  the independent registered public accounting firms� internal quality-control procedures;

       ii.  any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality-control review, or peer
review of the firm, or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional
authorities within the preceding five years regarding one or more independent audits carried
out by the firm;

       iii.  any steps taken to deal with any such issues; and

       iv.  all relationships between the independent registered public accounting firm and the
Company.

   c.  Evaluate the qualifications, performance and independence of the independent registered
public accounting firm, including considering whether the independent registered public
accounting firm�s quality controls are adequate and the provision of permitted non-audit
services is compatible with maintaining the independent registered public accounting firm�s
independence and present conclusions to the Board of Directors.

   d.  Ensure the rotation of the independent audit partners as required by law.

   e.  Set policies for hiring employees or former employees of the independent registered
public accounting firm who participated in the audit of the Company.

   f.  Meet with the independent registered public accounting firm before the audit to discuss
the planning and staffing of the audit and to approve the scope of the audit and the fees to be
charged.

   g.  At least every 10 years, consider a rotation of the independent registered public
accounting firm.

2. Discuss with the independent registered public accounting firm matters required by
Statement of Auditing Standards No. 61 (Communications with Audit Committees), as
amended.

3. Annually confirm and obtain receipt from the independent registered public accounting
firm of the written independence disclosure required by the Independence Standards Board
Standard No. 1.

4. Review and pre-approve permitted non-audit services (including the fees and terms
thereof) to be provided by the independent registered public accounting firm.

5. Review a report of fees charged by the independent registered public accounting firm and a
projection of fees for the remainder of the year compared to fees approved previously.

B-3
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6. Meet and review with management and the independent registered public accounting firm
the Company�s quarterly and annual financial statements, including reviewing the Company�s
specific disclosures under �Management�s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and
Results of Operations,� and the report of the annual audit (including the management
comment letter, the schedule of unadjusted differences and any other material
communications), prior to submission to the Board of Directors. Based on this review, the
Committee should make a recommendation to the Board of Directors regarding inclusion of
the audited financial statements in the Company�s Annual Report on Form 10-K.

7. In connection with its oversight of the Company�s relationship with the Internal Audit
Department, the Committee will:

   a.  At least annually review the internal auditors audit plan, its scope and coverage for the
upcoming year, and performance from the prior year.

   b.  Provide advice and consent to the Chief Executive Officer regarding the appointment to,
and removal from, the position of General Auditor.

Duties � Financial
Statement Reporting:

The Committee will oversee the Company�s financial reporting process and:

1. Discuss with management earnings press releases, including the use of �pro forma� or
�adjusted� non-GAAP information, as well as financial information and earnings guidance
provided to analysts and rating agencies.

2. Review with management major issues regarding accounting principles and financial
statement presentations, including any significant changes in the Company�s selection or
application of accounting principles, and major issues regarding the adequacy of internal
controls and any special audit steps adopted in light of material control deficiencies.

3. Review analyses prepared by management setting forth significant financial reporting
issues and judgments made in connection with the preparation of the financial statements,
including analyses of the effects of alternative GAAP methods on the financial statements.

4. Discuss critical accounting policies and practices and all alternative treatments of financial
information within GAAP that have been discussed by management and the independent
registered public accounting firm, ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosure and
treatments, and the treatment preferred by the independent registered public accounting firm.

5. Review contemplated changes in accounting policies proposed by the Company and its
independent registered public accounting
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firm, as well as proposed changes in accounting, reporting and auditing policy promulgated
by professional bodies that may have a significant impact on the Company�s financial
statements.

Reports to the Board of
Directors:

The Committee will report regularly to the Board of Directors, and will:

1. Prepare and publish an annual Committee report in the Company�s proxy statement.

2. Review any issues that arise with respect to the quality or integrity of the company�s
financial statements or the Company�s compliance with legal or regulatory requirements.

3. Present its conclusions with respect to the qualifications, performance and independence of
the independent registered public accounting firm, or the performance of the internal audit
function, to the Board of Directors.

Review of Internal
Controls:

The Committee will:

1. Review the Company�s system of internal controls, including those for computerized
information systems, and its accounting policies and procedures with management, internal
auditors, and the independent registered public accounting firm.

2. At least annually, review management�s report on internal controls and the corresponding
independent registered public accounting firm attestation, once applicable.

Other Miscellaneous
Duties:

At least annually, the Committee will:

1. Evaluate the adequacy of this Charter and recommend proposed changes to the Board for
approval.

2. Conduct a performance evaluation of itself and report results to the Board.

3. Review with management and the Company�s independent registered public accounting
firm new regulatory and accounting requirements that may affect the Company�s financial
statements or that may affect the Committee�s duties or obligations.

Composition: 1. The Committee shall consist of at least three directors, all of whom meet the independence
and experience requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, the Securities Exchange Act
of 1934 and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission (�SEC�).
Committee members are appointed for one-year terms and can be re- appointed for additional
terms.

2. At each annual meeting of the Board of Directors, the Committee Chair and the Chairman
of the Board will recommend directors to the Committee, for consideration and approval by
the Corporate
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Governance Committee and subsequent approval by the Board. One of the directors
recommended will be designated as the Committee Chair and at least one member of the
Committee must be an �audit committee financial expert� as defined by the SEC. All members
of the Committee must be financially literate.

3. Committee members will not simultaneously serve on the audit committee of more than
two other public companies unless the Board of Directors determines that such simultaneous
service would not impair the ability of such director to serve effectively on the Committee,
and such determination is disclosed in the Company�s proxy statement.

Authority: 1. The Committee will have the sole authority and direct responsibility for the appointment,
compensation, retention and oversight of the work of the independent registered public
accounting firm (subject, if applicable, to shareholder ratification). These responsibilities
include the resolution of disagreements between management and the independent registered
public accounting firm regarding financial reporting for the purpose of preparing or issuing
an audit report or performing other audit, review or attestation services. The independent
registered public accounting firm will report directly to the Committee.

2. The Committee may establish subcommittees consisting of one or more members, and may
delegate the authority to grant pre-approvals of audit and permitted non-audit services,
provided that decisions of such subcommittees will be presented to the full Committee at its
next scheduled meeting.

3. The Committee has the authority to perform the duties listed in this Charter, as it
determines to be necessary or advisable in its business judgment, with full access to all
books, records, facilities and personnel of the Company and its subsidiaries. The Committee
is empowered to investigate any activity of the Company and its subsidiaries.

4. The Committee has the authority to retain independent outside professional advisors or
experts as it deems advisable or necessary, including the sole authority to retain and
terminate any such advisors or experts, to carry out its duties. The Committee shall have sole
authority to approve related fees and retention terms.

Meetings: The Committee will meet a minimum of four times per year. The Committee will keep
minutes or other records of its meetings, except meetings of executive sessions.
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Anthony F. Earley, Jr.
Chairman and Chief Executive Officer

DTE Energy Company
2000 2nd Ave., Detroit, MI 48226-1279

March 23, 2005

Dear Fellow Shareholder:

As a Savings Plan participant, you own shares of DTE Energy common stock and you are entitled to direct Fidelity
Management Trust Company to vote on your behalf at the April 28 Annual Meeting of the DTE Energy Company
common stock shareholders. Use the enclosed form to show how you would like Fidelity to vote.

Shareholders will be voting on two issues at the April meeting. They will be asked to elect three members to the
Company�s Board of Directors and ratify the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as independent registered public
accountants for 2005.

By completing the voting form enclosed, you will be participating in an important decision-making process. If you do
not complete the form, your shares will not be voted.

Please take the time to review the instructions provided, complete the form, and return it in the enclosed envelope.

Sincerely,

  Enclosure
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YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT
VOTE BY INTERNET/TELEPHONE
24 HOURS A DAY, 7 DAYS A WEEK

INTERNET TELEPHONE MAIL

https://www.proxyvotenow.com/dte 1-866-214-3791

� Go to the website address listed
above.

� Use any touch-tone telephone. � Mark, sign and date your
proxy card.

OR � Have your proxy card ready. OR � Detach your proxy card.
� Have your proxy card ready. � Follow the simple recorded

instructions.
� Return your proxy card in the

postage-paid envelope
provided.

� Follow the simple instructions
that appear on your computer
screen.

Internet and telephone votes must be received by 5:00 pm, Eastern Time, on Wednesday, April 27, 2005 to be counted
in the final tabulation.

 DETACH PROXY CARD HERE IF YOU ARE NOT VOTING BY TELEPHONE OR INTERNET

Mark, sign, date and return
the proxy card promptly using
the enclosed envelope.

x
Votes must be indicated
(x) in Black or Blue ink.

1. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS:

FOR o WITHHOLD o o
ALL FOR ALL EXCEPTIONS*

Nominees: 01-Lillian Bauder, 02-Josue Robles Jr., 03-Howard F. Sims

(Instructions: To withhold authority to vote for any individual nominee, mark the �Exceptions*� box and write
that nominee�s name on the following blank line.)

Exceptions*
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(Please sign exactly as name or names appear hereon. Full title of one signing in representative capacity should be
clearly designated after signature. Names of all joint holders should be written even if signed by only one.)

2. INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR AGAINST ABSTAIN

  Deloitte & Touche LLP o o o

To change your address, please mark this box and indicate change on the reverse side. o

I would like to access future Proxy Statements and Annual Reports electronically (as described in the
2005 Proxy Statement). If you agree to access our Annual Report and Proxy Statement electronically in
the future, please mark this box. This consent will remain in effect until you notify The Bank of New
York by mail that you wish to resume mail delivery of the Annual Report and Proxy Statement.

o

To include any comments, please mark this box and comment on the reverse side. o

S C A N L I N E

Date Signature Signature
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DTE ENERGY COMPANY
This Proxy is solicited on behalf of the Board of Directors.

P R O X Y
     By signing on the other side, I (we) appoint Allan D. Gilmour, Frank M. Hennessey, Gail J. McGovern and any of
them, as proxies to vote my (our) shares of Common Stock at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held on
Thursday, April 28, 2005, and at all adjournments thereof, upon the matters set forth on the reverse side hereof and
upon such other matters as may properly come before the meeting.

If you sign and return this proxy, the shares will be voted as directed. If no direction is indicated, the shares will
be voted FOR Proposals 1 & 2. Unless you have voted by telephone or Internet or have returned a signed proxy the
shares cannot be voted for you.

Record Vote and Sign on Reverse Side.

ADDRESS CHANGE/COMMENTS

DTE ENERGY COMPANY
P.O. BOX 11027
NEW YORK, NY 10203-0027
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YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT
VOTE BY INTERNET/TELEPHONE
24 HOURS A DAY, 7 DAYS A WEEK

INTERNET TELEPHONE MAIL

https://www.proxyvotenow.com/dte 1-866-214-3791

�

�

�

Go to the website address listed
above.
Have your voting instruction
form ready.
Follow the simple instructions
that appear on your computer
screen.

OR
�
�

�

Use any touch-tone telephone.
Have your voting instruction
form ready.
Follow the simple recorded
instructions.

OR
�

�
�

Mark, sign and date your
voting instruction form.
Detach your voting instruction
form.
Return your voting instruction
form in the postage-paid
envelope provided.

Internet and telephone votes must be received by 5:00 pm, Eastern Time, on Monday, April 25, 2005 to be counted in
the final tabulation.

 DETACH VOTING INSTRUCTION FORM HERE IF YOU ARE NOT VOTING BY TELEPHONE OR INTERNET

Mark, sign, date and return
the voting instruction form promptly using the enclosed envelope.

x
Votes must be indicated
(x) in Black or Blue ink.

1. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS:

FOR o WITHHOLD o o
ALL FOR ALL EXCEPTIONS*

Nominees: 01-Lillian Bauder, 02-Josue Robles Jr., 03-Howard F. Sims

(Instructions: To withhold authority to vote for any individual nominee, mark the �Exceptions*� box and write
that nominee�s name on the following blank line.)

Exceptions*
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(Please sign exactly as name or names appear hereon. Full title of one signing in representative capacity should be
clearly designated after signature. Names of all joint holders should be written even if signed by only one.)

2. INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR AGAINST ABSTAIN

  Deloitte & Touche LLP o o o

To change your address, please mark this box and indicate change on the reverse side. o

I would like to access future Proxy Statements and Annual Reports electronically (as described in the
2005 Proxy Statement). If you agree to access our Annual Report and Proxy Statement electronically in
the future, please mark this box. This consent will remain in effect until you notify The Bank of New
York by mail that you wish to resume mail delivery of the Annual Report and Proxy Statement.

o

To include any comments, please mark this box and comment on the reverse side. o

S C A N L I N E

Date Signature Signature
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DTE ENERGY COMPANY Confidential Voting Instructions

     As a participant in the DTE Energy Company Savings & Investment Plan, by signing on the other side, I hereby
direct Fidelity Management Trust Company, as Trustee for the DTE Energy Company Savings & Investment Plan, to
vote all shares of Common Stock of DTE Energy Company represented by my proportionate interest in the Trust at
the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of the Company to be held on Thursday, April 28, 2005, and at all adjournments
thereof, upon the matters set forth on the reverse side and upon such other matters as may come before the meeting.

     The Trustee is directed to vote as specified on the reverse. If you return this form properly signed but do not
otherwise specify, your shares will be voted FOR the proposals specified on the reverse side. If you do not sign
and return this form or vote by telephone or Internet, the shares credited to your account will not be voted by the
Trustee.

This voting instruction form is sent to you on behalf of the Board of Directors of DTE Energy Company.
Please complete this form on the reverse side, sign your name exactly as it appears, and return it in the enclosed
envelope.

Only the Trustee can vote your shares, and the Trustee only votes shares for which the Trustee has received voting
instructions. Your shares cannot be voted in person at the Annual Meeting. How you vote these shares is confidential.
The Trustee will not disclose how you have instructed the Trustee to vote.

Record Vote and Sign on Reverse Side.

DTE ENERGY COMPANY
P.O. BOX 11065
NEW YORK, NY 10203-0065

ADDRESS CHANGE/COMMENTS
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